

Annual Report

ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN MEDICAL COLLEGES

Executive Council

Chairman Robert G. Petersdorf

Chairman-Elect John A. Gronvall

President John A. D. Cooper

Council Representatives:

Council of Academic Societies

Robert M. Berne A. Jay Bollet Daniel X. Freedman Thomas K. Oliver, Jr.

Distinguished Service Member

Robert J. Glaser

Council of Deans

Steven C. Beering
Stuart Bondurant
Christopher C. Fordham, III
Neal L. Gault, Jr.
Richard Janeway
Julius R. Krevans
William H. Luginbuhl
Clayton Rich
Robert L. Van Citters

Council of Teaching Hospitals

John W. Colloton David L. Everhart Robert M. Heyssel David D. Thompson

Organization of Student Representatives

Paul Scoles Peter Shields

Executive Committee

Chairman Robert G. Petersdorf

Chairman-Elect John A. Gronvall

President John A. D. Cooper Chairman, Council of Academic Societies Robert M. Berne

Chairman, Council of Deans Julius R. Krevans

Chairman, Council of Teaching Hospitals Secretary-Treasurer David L. Everhart

1977-78 ANNUAL REPORT

Association of American Medical Colleges One Dupont Circle, N.W. Suite 200 Washington, D.C. 20036

CONTENTS

President's Message
The Councils
National Policy
Working with Other Organizations
Education
Biomedical Research
Health Care
Faculty
Students
Institutional Development
Teaching Hospitals
Communications
Information Systems
Treasurer's Report
AAMC Membership
AAMC Committees
AAMC Professional Staff

President's Message

Each year the activities of the Association and its constituents become more inextricably related to federal and state governments. In the past this cooperative relationship has benefited both parties; for example in the creative partnership forged to advance biomedical research or in the responsiveness of medical schools to past federal concerns about the adequacy of physician manpower production. Recently, however, the delicate balance necessary to maintain a productive relationship has begun to fail. The threat to our institutions of medical education—and to societyshould this balance be destroyed has led to extensive review within the Association as to how such a partnership can be continued with mutual benefit. It is critically important that the diversity and independence of the academic medical centers be preserved even as we recognize the expectation of society that these institutions will provide needed services to the nation. The educational mission of medical schools has been assailed by federal efforts to direct the admissions process. Although the most notorious occasion was the "USFMS provision" of recent manpower legislation, federal regulations on nondiscrimination against the handicapped offer the threat of further governmental interference in an area long held to be within the institutional autonomy of a university. Despite the spectre of increasing government involvement in academic decisions, the Association was heartened this year by two Supreme Court decisions affirming the independence of schools in traditionally academic areas. In Board of Curators of the University of Missouri v. Horowitz the Court reiterated its faith in the ability of academic institutions to evaluate the performance of their students fairly and impartially. The celebrated case of Regents of the University of California v. Allan Bakke reaffirmed the right of schools to use a variety of selection factors including race to achieve a goal of diversity in the student body.

Government concern about specialty and geographic distribution of physicians has been manifested in efforts to hold medical schools accountable for the individual career choice decisions of their graduates. Efforts to enforce a national standard on all schools would threaten the diversity of medical education and ignore the advantages

of a pluralistic approach to physician education.

The patient care activities of academic medical centers and their teaching hospitals are more thoroughly regulated than ever before, and it frequently seems that the complexities inherent in a patient care setting with corollary missions of research and teaching are inadequately considered in the promulgation of regulations. Concern about rising health care costs has made cost containment a national priority, but the regulatory approach to teaching institutions/tertiary care centers has been inconsistent and paradoxical. In some instances teaching hospitals have been singled out for special restrictions; in others, there has been a failure to acknowledge the special role of the teaching institution. Similarly, local and state health services planning efforts frequently ignore the unique position and contributions of teaching institutions.

Biomedical research in this country has long been a model of productive participation by the private academic and scientific community in meeting goals articulated by the public sector. The peer review system at the National Institutes of Health has particularly succeeded in coupling input from the private sector with the allocation of federal funds. The keystone in this arrangement has been the implicit acknowledgement that the impartial assessment of research proposals by prominent scientists results in funding those research efforts most likely to contribute to improving health through increasing biomedical knowledge. Several trends in recent years now jeopardize this very effective system. There has been an increasing tendency on the part of

the government to favor centralized direction of biomedical research at the expense of traditional investigator-initiated research. Further, despite the growth in the country's research enterprise and a substantial increase in research applications to NIH, support and staff for the peer review system have remained virtually unchanged. The net result has been a severe erosion of the capability for effective and timely scientific review. A final threat to the biomedical research effort has been the periodic attempt by the government to inject public participation into the decision-making processes for research. While the Association strongly supports public accountability in all aspects of the activities of its constituents, too often the increase in public participation is at the ex-

pense of the scientists most knowledgeable about the policy in question.

Inevitably it is a perceived lack of concern by the private sector that invites regulation by the government. The responsibility of our medical schools when accepting public funds cannot be limited to an audit statement that funds were properly expended; responsibility also encompasses the need to work with the government to identify ways to achieve public goals. Failure to respond in a cooperative manner will result in increased government impositions and regulation, making it more difficult for medical schools to make their unique contributions to the improvement of the quality of life. The Association believes that progress in seeking solutions to our health problems can best be achieved when schools retain the flexibility to be innovative; a pluralistic approach to problem-solving offers better opportunity for success. We are strongly committed to a policy using incentives rather than regulation to implement public goals, to maintaining creative diversity among medical schools, and to increasing medical school sensitivity and responsiveness to public needs. Anne Somers has stated, "Of all the communications gaps in our complex pluralistic society, none is greater than that between academic medicine and the general public." The Association rededicates itself to improving communications between our constituents and the public and its representatives.

John A. D. Cooper, M.D., Ph.D.

Administrative Boards of the Councils

Council of Academic Societies

Chairman Robert M. Berne

Chairman-Elect Thomas K. Oliver, Jr.

F. Marian Bishop
A. Jay Bollet
David M. Brown
Carmine D. Clemente
G.W.N. Eggers, Jr.
Daniel X. Freedman
James B. Preston
Samuel O. Thier
Frank C. Wilson, Jr.
Frank E. Young

Council of Deans

Chairman Julius R. Krevans

Chairman-Elect Christopher C. Fordham, III

Steven C. Beering Stuart Bondurant John E. Chapman Neal L. Gault, Jr. Richard Janeway William H. Luginbuhl Clayton Rich Robert L. Van Citters

Council of Teaching Hospitals

Chairman David L. Everhart

Chairman-Elect Robert M. Heyssel

John W. Colloton Jerome R. Dolezal James M. Ensign Lawrence A. Hill Stuart Marylander Stanley R. Nelson Mitchell T. Rabkin Malcom Randall John Reinertsen Elliott C. Roberts David D. Thompson Robert E. Toomey

Organization of Student Representatives

Chairperson Paul Scoles

Chairperson-Elect Peter Shields

Fred Emmel Clayton Griffin Cheryl Gutmann Michael Mahl James Maxwell Dan Miller Molly Osborne Thomas Rado Dennis Schultz

The Councils

EXECUTIVE COUNCIL

At its four meetings the Executive Council discussed and acted on many issues affecting medical schools and teaching hospitals and their faculty and students. Policy questions came to the attention of the Executive Council from member institutions or through one of the constituent Councils. Policy matters considered by the Executive Council were first referred to the constituent Councils for discussion and recommen-

dation before final action.

The December retreat for the Association's elected officers and executive staff allowed participants to review the Association's relationship with other organizations concerned with medical education, particularly the Coordinating Council on Medical Education, the Liaison Committee on Medical Education, the Liaison Committee on Graduate Medical Education, and the Liaison Committee on Continuing Medical Education. Participants also focused attention on areas in which new federal legislation was expected, such as biomedical research policy and the national health planning program. The role of the Association in developing statements on ethical issues of concern to its constituency received considerable discussion, and recognition of the Association's responsibilities in this area led during the year to Executive Council consideration of a statement on financial considerations for admission to medical school, involvement of medical school faculty with foreign medical schools, privately sponsored research in academic settings, and withholding of services by physicians. As a result of Retreat discussions, the AAMC staff explored activities to assist medical schools and teaching hospitals increase their role in educating the public about awareness of health risks and the practice of better health standards. Another Retreat discussion item receiving further attention at Executive Council meetings concerned ways of improving communications among the Association's officers, staff, and constituents.

The Association's participation in the Coordinating Council on Medical Education was actively reviewed throughout the year. Particular attention was paid to CCME reports on the future staffing of CCME, policy planning for physician distribution, women in medicine, and residency positions for foreign medical graduates. The Executive Council strongly supported the establishment of an independent staff for the Liaison Committee on Graduate Medical Education, and reaffirmed the LCGME's authority as the accrediting agency for graduate medical education programs. The Executive Committee also urged the CCME to develop a long-range financing plan for the Liaison Committee on Continuing Medical Education.

The Executive Council's continuing review of important medical education policy areas was augmented by the work of a number of specially constituted committees and task forces. Two major AAMC task forces completed their work and presented final reports to the Council. The Task Force on Minority Student Opportunities in Medicine, chaired by Dr. Paul Elliott, finished a comprehensive review of the problems faced by medical schools in seeking to increase the enrollment of minority students and the problems encountered by minority applicants seeking medical education. The Executive Council endorsed recommendations to increase the pool of qualified racial minority applicants to a level equivalent to their population proportion, to emphasize the importance of financial assistance for minority students, to improve the selection process, to strengthen programs to retain minority students in medical schools, to increase minority representation on medical school faculty, to foster faculty understanding of minority students, and to ensure that the graduate medical education needs of minorities are met.

Dr. Bernard Nelson, Chairman of the Task Force on Student Financing, presented a final report which analyzed the shortcomings of existing student financial aid programs and offered recommendations for improving such programs.

The Executive Council also adopted a position paper on Biomedical and Behavioral Research Policy prepared by a committee under the leadership of Dr. Robert Berne.

The work of two other major AAMC task forces

The Task Force on the Support of Medical Education, under Dr. Stuart Bondurant's Chairmanship, held three meetings during the past year and conducted a large portion of its business through working groups on The Relationship of the University to the Federal Government and the Rationale for Continuing Federal Support, The Character and Need for Financial Support of Medical Education Institutions, Number and Distribution of Physicians, The Role of Medical Schools in Cost Containment, and Special Initiatives.

The Task Force converged on a series of preliminary recommendations for submission to the Executive Council. However, in view of the unstable and unpredictable political situation facing the health industry in the wake of Congressman Paul Rogers' announced retirement from the House of Representatives, the Task Force decided that its first set of recommendations should be of a general and not a specific nature, and included the following:

 Institutional support on the part of the Federal Government should be continued and should approximate one-third of the national aggregate medical education bill.

In recognition of the fact that a basic entitlement grant, though justified, was unrealistic, the Association should set forth standards for appropriate quid pro quos which would reflect both propriety in academic/government relationships as well as sound public policy objectives.

• Enrollment increases over the next three to

five years would be unwise.

 The acceptance of the report of AAMC Task Force on Student Financing on income contingent loan programs.

Dr. Jack D. Myers, Chairman of the Task Force on Graduate Medical Education, designated five working groups to focus on concerns of major import to this study. A Working Group on the Transition Between Undergraduate and Graduate Medical Education, chaired by Dr. Kay Clawson, studied the problems at the interface between these phases in the education and training of physicians. The group recommended that steps be taken to improve the amount and quality of information available about graduate programs; that the application cycle be modified to increase the time available for decision-making; that letters of evaluation and transcripts not be supplied by deans and faculty until the fall of a student's final year; that interview schedules by graduate programs be sufficiently flexible to accommodate students' needs at the least expense; and that only two types of first graduate year programs be offered - categorical and mixed. The Working Group on Quality led by Dr. Samuel B. Guze considered institutional responsibility to assure the quality of their graduate programs. The group is also studying how program directors and faculty can improve the quality of their educational programs and their evaluation of residents' performance. A Working Group on Accreditation under the chairmanship of Dr. Gordon W. Douglas began deliberations in the fall. Other working groups on specialty distribution and financing graduate medical education will report to the Task Force. The W. K. Kellogg Foundation, the Education Foundation of America, and the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation have supported the work of the Task Force.

In response to Department of Health, Education and Welfare regulations on the admission of handicapped persons to education programs, the Executive Council established a Special Advisory Panel on Technical Standards for Medical School Admission. The Panel met with a representative of HEW's Office of Civil Rights to discuss the impact of the regulations on medical schools. Primary concerns of the Panel are maintenance of the M.D. degree as a broad, undifferentiated degree, and protection of the integrity of the admissions

process.

A key Supreme Court decision in the case of Regents of the University of California v. Allan Bakke approved the use of race as one factor in the selection of students. Although the use of specific quotas based on race is not permissible, the Court's decision does support affirmative action programs. In an amicus curiae brief the Association had urged that the constitutionality of special minority admissions programs in medical schools be upheld. Chrysler v. Brown provided an opportunity for the Association to file an amicus brief supporting the use of Exemption 4 of the Freedom of Information Act to maintain the confidentiality of the NIH peer review process and protect the proprietary rights of NIH applicant scientists

The Executive Council this year responded to a series of questions posed by Representative Paul Rogers, Chairman of the Subcommittee on Health and Environment of the House Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce concerning the conduct in public or publicly-funded schools or research centers, of directed research funded by profit-making enterprises with economic interests in the research outcome. A position paper on the responsibilities of institutions and individuals engaged in industry-sponsored research and consultation was prepared as a discussion document for use by constituent medical schools. The working paper was also used to initiate a dialogue on

this subject with university presidents since the problems transcended the medical school and affected other departments within the university as well.

Periodic allegations of improprieties in the admission process of some medical schools prompted the Executive Council to reaffirm its long-standing policy that admission of students to medical schools should be based on their individual merits and the probability that they will fulfill goals established by the institution; no actual or perceived relationship between admission and financial contributions should exist.

A number of students who aspired to be physicians but who were not admitted to a U.S. medical school entered medical training in newly developing off-shore medical schools. Information received by the Association indicated that many of these schools were of substandard quality, and some were soliciting U.S. faculty members to serve as visiting professors. U.S. teaching hospitals were also asked to provide clinical clerkships for students. The Executive Council urged faculty and hospitals considering such arrangements to exercise due caution and to become familiar with the quality of the educational experience offered at the foreign institution before lending their names, services, or facilities.

Information provided to the Council of Deans and the Council of Academic Societies on the peer review system at the National Institutes of Health caused grave concern within the Executive Council. A significant increase in capacity of the nation's biomedical research enterprise and an enormous increase in NIH research grant applications, when coupled with decreases in study section staff and administrative rulings increasing access to application review files, have jeopardized the integrity of the peer review process. At the direction of the Executive Council, staff developed a working paper that was distributed to all members of the Assembly.

After considering the desirability of acting on new health manpower legislation, Congress decided not to amend existing statutes. However, intensive activity in both the public and private sector on issues relating to physician manpower continued. The Executive Council reviewed major reports issued by the CCME, the General Accounting Office, and the Institute of Medicine, and the Executive Committee has been designated as a special subcommittee to review manpower issues.

Cost containment initiatives were also the subject of considerable discussion at Executive Council meetings. Although the Council supported the

recommendations of the National Steering Committee on Voluntary Cost Containment, it made four recommendations to the Committee: that allowances be made for changing hospital expenditures resulting from increasing ambulatory care services; that guidelines and procedures not discriminate against hospital-based physicians and capital expenditures; that allowances be made for increased costs resulting from new accredited manpower training programs; and that scope of services and patient mix be considered in cost containment programs.

During the year the Executive Council continued to oversee the activities of the Group on Student Affairs, the Group on Medical Education, the Group on Business Affairs, the Group on Public Relations, and the Planning Coordinators' Group. Groups submit progress reports twice a year.

Prior to each Executive Council meeting the Executive Committee met and business was conducted by conference calls as necessary.

The Executive Council, along with the AAMC Secretary-Treasurer, Executive Committee, and Audit Committee, exercised careful scrutiny over the Association's fiscal affairs, and approved an expanded general funds budget for fiscal year 1979. The revision of the dues structure and provisions for inflation-related increases, as recommended by the Finance Committee, were approved.

COUNCIL OF DEANS

The Council of Deans sponsored two programs at the 1977 annual meeting in Washington, D.C. The first, Analyzing the Veterans Administration/Medical School Relationship, held in conjunction with the Council of Teaching Hospitals and the Veterans Administration, featured representatives from the General Accounting Office, the VA, and medical schools. The second program was jointly sponsored with the Council of Academic Societies and the Council of Teaching Hospitals. "Challenges in Graduate Medical Education" devoted sessions to the transition between undergraduate and graduate medical education, the quality of graduate medical education, influencing specialty distribution through graduate medical education, and institutional responsibility for graduate medical education. Twelve speakers including house officers, program directors, hospital directors, and representatives of several boards and colleges addressed various aspects of these four major topics.

The November business meeting included interim reports of the Task Force on Student Financing and the Task Force on Minority Student Opportunities in Medicine as well as reports from the Chairman and President. The work of the Task Force on Graduate Medical Education and the Task Force on the Support of Medical Education were also described. In its discussion of the program ahead, the Council reviewed the planning for its 1978 spring meeting and considered items to be presented to the AAMC Officers' Retreat.

The Administrative Board met quarterly to carry on the business of the Council, and to deliberate on all Executive Council items of significance to the deans. Much of its energy was devoted to providing guidance to and reviewing drafts of Association reports and position papers. Of particular interest was a staff paper on individual and institutional responsibilities in the conduct of industries-sponsored research and consultation. The Administrative Board recommended that the Association's initial positions be discussed with and reviewed by organizations representing university presidents prior to the paper's release as an official Association statement. The Board also devoted special attention to the workload problems of the NIH Division of Research Grants and suggested the development of a comprehensive paper to notify the Association's constituents and governmental policy makers of the grave problems being faced by that agency.

The Council Chairman initiated a new approach to assuring adequate communication between the members of the Council and its leadership. A series of small group meetings were held with deans around the country to facilitate an informal exchange of ideas and concerns. These meetings disclosed the desire on the part of many deans to be more intimately involved in the development of the Association's policies and positions. A recurring theme was the need for the Association to develop closer working relationships with university presidents and their organizations.

The Council of Deans held its spring meeting in Snowbird, Utah, continuing the tradition of an annual three-day retreat devoted to an issue of current significance. The theme of the program, "The Interface Between Government and Academic Medicine," was elaborated on by ten speakers representing a variety of perspectives. Among the topics covered at the first session were environmental trends and economic forces affecting medical schools, efforts by the Carter Administration to revise the federal regulation

writing process, the implementation of the National Health Planning Act, and local response to state and national policy initiatives.

The second day of the program was devoted to an examination of how institutions might improve their interaction with state legislators and governmental officials. The program concluded with a detailed description of the Voluntary Cost Containment Program sponsored by the American Hospital Association, the American Medical Association, and the Federation of

American Hospitals.

At the closing business session, the Council endorsed the Executive Council proposal to revise the dues structure and adopted a resolution reaffirming the deans' commitment to affirmative action programs for recruitment and retention of qualified disadvantaged students, including minority students. Confirming the results of a recent survey, meeting participants indicated that with very few exceptions deans believed that the provision of some form of undifferentiated institutional support by the federal government should be the cornerstone of the AAMC's legislative efforts. A number of Association activities were reviewed, including the Task Force on the Support of Medical Education, a draft report on AAMC Biomedical and Behavioral Research Policy, a draft report of the Task Force on Student Financing, a draft position paper on industry-sponsored research and consultation, an AAMC response to the workload problems being encountered by the NIH Division of Research Grants, and the appointment of a new committee on technical standards for medical school admission. Other agenda items included the NBME policy of refusing to permit students from nonaccredited schools to sit for the examination unless sponsored by an accredited school, LCME's request that schools review procedures for accepting students in advanced standing, the planned meeting of the AMA Section on Medical Schools, and issues related to medical center involvement in continuing medical education.

Attendance at the meeting included 98 institutional representatives, three Distinguished Service Members, and one Canadian dean, in addition to Association staff and speakers.

COUNCIL OF ACADEMIC SOCIETIES

The Council of Academic Societies continues to grow and now numbers 60 member societies. Involvement of the member societies in the overall activities of the Association was advanced by having 18 societies designate representatives to the Group on Medical Education and by the designation of Public Affairs Representatives by additional societies. Societies were also requested to name a woman liaison officer to work with the Association's Women in Medicine program.

The CAS Services Program began its two-year experimental phase in July 1977. The Association of Professors of Medicine was the first CAS member to participate in the program. Staff to the program manage the APM's business affairs, track issues and legislation of particular interest to departments of medicine, and prepare weekly memoranda for the APM Council and a monthly newsletter for the entire membership. The Association of University Professors of Neurology, the American Academy of Neurology, and the American Neurological Association joined to use the CAS Services Program for tracking issues and legislation and to improve the amount and currency of information provided to their members about neurological research, education and service issues.

Expanded communication with CAS societies and their members was an important activity of the Association. A twice-monthly memorandum on issues of interest to CAS Public Affairs Representatives was initiated. The quarterly CAS Brief increased circulation to more than 14,000 members.

At the 1977 annual meeting in Washington, D.C., Donald Kennedy, Ph.D., Commissioner of the Food and Drug Administration, spoke on "The Food and Drug Administration and the Academic Medical Center." Commissioner Kennedy, after nearly a year in office, expressed his belief that the FDA and academic medical centers needed to work together to improve physician knowledge about the importance of FDA's role in drug and medical device regulation and how the FDA fulfills its responsibilities.

An interim meeting of the CAS was held in January to discuss the Biomedical Research Policy Committee's recommendations on revisions to the Association's research policy. This meeting provided for broad input into this important paper which eventually was adopted by the Executive Council.

At its meetings the CAS Administrative Board reviewed items from the Executive Council agenda and forwarded recommendations on issues of concern to faculty. These quarterly meetings also provided an opportunity for Board members to meet with representatives of the Executive and Legislative Branches for informal discussions.

COUNCIL OF TEACHING HOSPITALS

During the past year, the Council of Teaching Hospitals held two general membership meetings. At the November 1977 AAMC annual meeting, the Council sponsored a program on physician responsibility and accountability for controlling the demand for hospital services, with presentations reflecting three varying points of view. Robert G. Petersdorf, M.D., Chairman of the University of Washington's Department of Medicine, considered the department chairman's influence in controlling the demand for hospital services. suggesting that a clinically active department chairman may be able to affect hospital costs by controlling the use of the laboratory, limiting the deployment of new medical technology, reducing the length of hospital stay, and achieving an appropriate balance between inpatient medicine and ambulatory medicine. J. Robert Buchanan, M.D., President of the Michael Reese Medical Center in Chicago and a former medical school dean, argued that unless the professional hospital staffs voluntarily lead in controlling health service costs, hospitals will face a series of progressively more damaging and restrictive regulations. Robert M. Heyssel, M.D., Executive Vice-President and Director of the Johns Hopkins Hospital, described the decentralized program of hospital management at Johns Hopkins which brought the physicians and hospital staff into more responsible management roles and enabled the hospital to contain or reduce costs in a number of areas.

In May the Council of Teaching Hospitals initiated a two-and-a-half day spring meeting to provide COTH representatives with an opportunity to personally meet and discuss problems faced by tertiary care/teaching hospitals. The meeting in St. Louis opened with a dinner address by David Kinzer, President of the Massachusetts Hospital Association, speaking on the new myths of health planning. During the general meeting session, members heard and discussed papers on the institutional responsibility for graduate medical education, hospital labor relations, and health maintenance organization/teaching hospital relationships. Following a presentation by John Affeldt, M.D., President of the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Hospitals, members examined the particular problems faced by teaching hospitals seeking JCAH accreditation. The concluding address at the meeting was presented by Robert Derzon, Administrator of the Health Care Financing Administration, who reviewed his agency's legislative agenda and summarized his impressions and observations about the federal government and HCFA. Copies of the formally prepared papers presented at the spring meeting were distributed to all COTH members. The spring meeting was well received by the membership and plans are underway to continue this function.

The COTH Administrative Board met quarterly to develop the Association's program of teaching hospital activities. Preceding three of the Board meetings, evening sessions were held to provide seminar discussions on specific issues of concern to teaching hospitals. At the January meeting, Stewart Shapiro, M.D., and David Winston, professional staff members from the Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research of the Senate Human Resources Committee, met with the Board to consider upcoming proposals to review and extend the National Health Planning and Resource Development Act. Describing the collaborative process by which majority and minority staffs had met to formulate general positions for renewal legislation, Shapiro and Winston reported that Committee members favored a three year extension of the bill building upon the present planning structure. Following the presentation, COTH Board members and representatives from other AAMC Councils discussed the Association's interest and concerns about the planning legislation.

At its March meeting, the Administrative Board met with Paul Rettig, professional staff member of the Subcommittee on Health of the House Committee on Ways and Means. Mr. Rettig, whose career includes several years with the Social Security Administration and its Bureau of Health Insurance, discussed the status and evolution of cost containment legislation in the House of Representatives. He described Representative Rostenkowski's interest in stimulating the voluntary cost containment and his interest in proposing "compromise" legislation which would require mandatory cost containment programs by the federal government if the voluntary cost containment program was unsuccessful. Lastly, Mr. Rettig reviewed the funding status of the Social Security Administration programs and recent legislation increasing Social Security taxes.

Dr. Robert G. Petersdorf met with the Administrative Board in June to discuss recent graduate medical education trends in internal medicine programs. Reviewing findings from the National Study of Internal Medicine Manpower, Dr. Petersdorf drew the Board's attention to the rapid increase in the percentage of internal medicine residents who follow their initial

residency training with a fellowship in a medical subspecialty. Dr. Petersdorf then led a discussion of the implications of this trend for the costs of graduate medical education, the availability of general internal medicine services, and the de-

mand for subspecialty services.

In addition to discussing and acting on all matters brought before the Executive Council of the AAMC, the COTH Administrative Board directed special attention to topics of special interest to COTH members. As required by a 1972 action of the AAMC Assembly which established the category of Corresponding Membership in COTH, the Board reviewed the membership eligibility of all present COTH hospitals and recommended that general hospitals belonging to COTH which do not have the required number or types of residency programs be reclassified as Corresponding Members. The Council also reviewed plans for and agreed to cosponsor, with the American Hospital Association and Rush-Presbyterian-St. Luke's Medical Center, an invitational conference on multi-institutional systems. After giving serious consideration to the voluntary cost containment program sponsored by the American Hospital Association, the American Medical Association and the Federation of American Hospitals, the Administrative Board supported the objectives of the voluntary cost containment program and recommended that special consideration be given to teaching hospital requirements for revenues necessary to support medical education, medical research, and tertiary care services.

ORGANIZATION OF STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES

In its seventh year the Organization of Student Representatives continued to serve as an effective vehicle for incorporating medical student contributions into the Association's programs and policies and for disseminating information from the Association to medical students. Membership remained at a high level, with 109 of the nation's medical schools represented. At the 1977 annual meeting students representing 85 schools attended business and regional meetings, the OSR Program entitled "A Debate on Housestaff Unionization," and discussion sessions on reducedschedule residencies and withholding of physician services. As in previous years, the OSR held regional spring meetings in conjunction with the AAMC Group on Student Affairs and the regional associations of Advisors for the Health Professions.

The OSR Administrative Board met before each Executive Council meeting to coordinate OSR proposals and activities and to formulate recommendations on matters under consideration by the Executive Council. Through its members on AAMC task forces, the OSR contributed to and learned from Association activities on graduate medical education, student financing, opportunities for minorities in medicine, and support of medical education.

An important goal of the OSR was realized this year when the Liaison Committee on Medical Education requested that the AMA Council on Medical Education and the AAMC Executive Council provide student representation to the LCME. The Executive Council approved this request, and acting on OSR recommendations, appointed a medical student to serve as a nonvoting member of the LCME for a one-year term.

During 1977-78, three issues of the OSR Report

were published and distributed without charge to all U.S. medical students. This newsletter was initiated to improve communications between the OSR and its constituency and to apprise students of the nature and scope of the AAMC's involvement in events and issues related to medical education. The first three issues were so well received that continuation of the newsletter has been approved for an additional year.

A continuing priority for the OSR was the effort to increase the availability of information on graduate training programs. A three-pronged effort is underway: 1) coordination with the National Resident Matching Program to expand information published in the NRMP Directory; 2) development of a survey instrument for graduates to evaluate residencies; and 3) publication of an issue of the OSR Report on the residency selection process.

National Policy

Formulating national policies for the containment of rising health care costs was a principal concern of the Carter Administration and the Congress during the past year. The Association played a significant role in the development of national cost containment policies. The Association's officers and staff also devoted considerable time and attention to amending and implementing the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act of 1976, to certain issues affecting medical school admissions, to the appropriations process and to legislative and regulatory proposals affecting biomedical research. Both the Administration and the Congress have shown a willingness to consider carefully the views of the Association in their deliberations. However, final decisions on many important issues are still pending and many may be deferred for consideration

when the 96th Congress convenes.

During the past year the White House and the Department of Health, Education and Welfare (HEW) continued to press for mandatory hospital cost containment legislation as the centerpiece of efforts to control all health care costs. In April Representative Daniel Rostenkowski, Chairman of the Health Subcommittee of the House Ways and Means Committee, strongly supported primary reliance on a voluntary cost containment program for hospitals and helped mobilize Congressional support for this approach. Although a great deal of time and energy have been spent by the Congress and the Administration on cost containment legislation, final Congressional action on current legislation, which places the emphasis on voluntary measures, is anything but certain before the 95th Congress adjourns in the late fall. The Association expressed its concerns to the National Steering Committee, Congressional committee staff and to the Congress that allowances should be made for increased hospital expenditures which may result from increased emphasis on hospital based ambulatory care services, costs of accrediting and operating health manpower training programs, and increases in capital and service costs related to the scope of services provided and the patient population served by teaching hospitals.

In related action, HEW published National Health Planning Guidelines for occupancy rates in

obstetrical units, minimum activity levels for open heart surgery services, service areas for megavoltage radiation therapy units and work loads for each computed tomographic (CT) scanner. The Association, while recognizing that these guidelines are intended to limit unwarranted proliferation of expensive technology, cautioned that planning guidelines and planning agencies should recognize the special needs of academic medical centers. In its testimony before the Subcommittee on Health and the Environment of the House Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, which was considering revision and renewal of the National Health Planning and Resources Development Act, the Association suggested the development of guidelines, as opposed to standards, and improvements and refinements in the law which would encourage a greater involvement on the part of medical educators in the planning process and prevent unwarranted intrusions into educational matters and biomedical research by Health Systems Agencies. Health care planning and the containment of health care costs will likely remain important national policy concerns for the foreseeable future.

The Association continued its efforts to amend the United States foreign medical student (USFMS) provision of the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act of 1976 (P.L. 94-484). With the appointment of the Task Force on the Support of Medical Education, the Association began to prepare for revision and renewal of this legislation during the 96th Congress. Implementing the provisions of the current law dealing with capitation, special projects, student loans and foreign medical graduates (FMGs) were other major health manpower concerns of the Association during the past year.

The Association viewed the terms of the USFMS capitation provision that mandated admission into U.S. medical schools of U.S. citizens studying medicine abroad as an unprecedented and unjustified intrusion of the Federal Government into the process of medical education and a violation of the academic freedom of the institution. Such action was also deemed unnecessary because medical schools, using their own admissions criteria, have for many years voluntarily admitted

into advanced standing substantial numbers of American students who had matriculated in foreign medical schools. The Association, working with the Congress and with tremendous help from the constituency, succeeded during the latter half of 1977 in persuading the Congress to modify the most objectionable features of the USFMS provision. President Carter signed the amendment into law on December 19, 1977 (P.L. 95-215.) The modified USFMS provision requires a a five percent increase in third year class size (drawing primarily from the pool of U.S. foreign medical students) as a condition for receipt of capitation funds; but schools are allowed to use their normal academic criteria in selecting students to fill these positions and to place the USFMS into either the second or third year class. As originally structured in P.L. 94-484, the USFMS was the only example of a totally unacceptable guid pro guo in the history of the capitation program and one with which many institutions stated they would not comply. Although initially incensed with the provision, the Association expressed its gratitude to the leadership of both Houses of Congress for their willingness to recognize inappropriate legislation and subsequently amend the law.

Problems were also encountered in implementing the provisions of P.L. 94-484 that applied to alien foreign medical graduates. These provisions were intended to reinforce U.S. self-sufficiency in the supply of physicians and to set higher standards for patient care, while allowing to a limited extent the training of foreign physicians in this country and the immigration of outstanding foreign physicians. During the spring of 1978 the U.S. State Department amended its exchange visitor (J-visa) regulations for alien physicians to clarify the status of such physicians already in training in the U.S. and to set forth regulations permitting waivers to be granted on a limited basis to certain residency programs to avoid substantial disruption in the delivery of health services provided by the hospital.

The last area of P.L. 94-484 which proved to be bothersome was in the implementation of the Health Education Assistance Loan (HEAL) Program, designed to provide loans of up to \$10,000 per year to health professions students. As originally conceived by the legislation, this program has had little appeal to the lenders, the schools or the students. The Association has been working, however, with the Bureau of Health Manpower to find ways to implement this loan program.

Planning for renewal and perhaps major revisions in health manpower legislation was a

major concern of the Association during the last year. The Congress initially expressed its intent to reconsider health manpower legislation as a whole during the current session but, after much urging by the Association, demurred. Under the terms of the Congressional Budget Act, the Administration should submit its proposals for the renewal of health manpower legislation by May 15, 1979. In parallel with this process the Association established a Task Force on the Support of Medical Education, chaired by Dr. Stuart Bondurant, to develop recommendations and legislative specifications for the Executive Council of the Association to submit to the Congress when it formally begins to consider health manpower legislation in 1979. Considerable attention was focused on the projected physician/population ratios projected for the next 30 years and on the extent to which these forecasts should modulate medical school enrollments. The prospect was raised that in a few years the current rate of physician production would create an oversupply of physicians in this country, even without taking into account new medical schools, U.S. citizens studying medicine abroad, and foreign medical graduates.

Leaders of the Task Force and the senior staff of the Association met with key HEW personnel to discuss the Departmental initiatives related to health manpower, the most concrete of which was the Health Resources Administration (HRA) preliminary proposal. The key features of the HRA proposal focused on repealing capitation for medical schools, discouraging further enrollment increases, continuing programs to correct geographic and specialty maldistribution, strengthening curriculum in priority areas, increasing minority enrollment and enhancing the productivity and competence of health personnel. In reacting to the HRA proposal AAMC representatives identified a number of concerns including the following:

(1) In the opinion of the AAMC, the nation's academic medical centers have a superb record of working for the public good and are eager to continue as a partner with the federal government in the solution of the nation's health problems.

(2) The complexity and the multiplicity of the interdependent functions of academic medical centers should be recognized; while undergraduate medical education per se is just one component of the costs of a center, sudden changes in the financing of the educational activity could have unexpected deleterious effects on the centers as a whole.

(3) The diversity that currently characterizes the academic medical centers should be preserved because of the great value that accrues to the nation as a result; and

(4) A very important mechanism to achieve this end—as well as a great many others—would be for the government to relate to the academic medical centers by offering economic incentives rather than by imposing restrictive and inflexible regulations.

HEW officials seemed genuinely grateful to have had the opportunity for discussion with the AAMC group and extremely interested in further interaction, particularly after preliminary proposals have been formulated by the HEW and the AAMC.

Throughout the year the Association along with the education community in general, anxiously awaited the Supreme Court decision in Regents of the University of California v. Allan Bakke. That long awaited decision came on June 28, when a sharply divided Supreme Court ordered the admission of Allan Bakke to the University of California at Davis Medical School, while simultaneously approving the use of race as one factor in the selection of medical students and thus giving its imprimatur to affirmative action programs. However, the Court clearly stated that any factors used in the selection process must be applied to all applicants and that all applicants must be considered for all places in a class. In commenting on the decision, the Association stated that the principal problem for medical schools will be to find an appropriate weight for race among the many factors used in evaluating applicants. Since most medical schools are using admissions procedures consistent with the decision of the Court, there should be little effect on current affirmative action programs, other than the positive impact of removing past uncertainties. Both the AAMC and the medical schools will continue their vigorous efforts to encourage minority students to aspire to medicine as a career.

In a separate but related issue, on January 10, 1978, the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights released its Age Discrimination Study. In testimony before the Commission, the AAMC asserted and provided data showing that lesser qualifications and other non-discriminatory factors accounted for proportionally lower percentage of medical school acceptances among older applicants. The Commission's report nonetheless singled out medical schools by recommending that age should not be a criterion to determine eligibility for admission to medical and other professional schools that receive federal support. Among other things, the Study also concluded that all present age discriminatory policies uncovered by the Commission are unreasonable. This

conclusion constitutes an implicit rejection of the traditional "limited resources/best return on investment" argument often advanced in defense of a perceived policy of age discrimination by medical schools. The AAMC statement to the Commission mentioned this argument but did not rely upon it.

As in past years, the Association continued to monitor the federal appropriations process, particularly for its impact upon medical schools and teaching hospitals. The fiscal year 1978 appropriations process was unique because of the major controversy that developed over the use of federal funds to pay for an abortion. Because the Congress never fully resolved the issue, all Labor and HEW programs were funded under a continuing resolution for FY 78, rather than by a complete Appropriations Act. In order to pass the Continuing Resolution, the Congress was forced to reach a compromise after five months of debate. Although not really satisfactory to either side, the abortion provision allowed the federal government to pay for the abortion of pregnancies in which the life of the mother was endangered, long lasting damage to the health of the mother would ensue or the pregnancy was the result of rape or incest promptly reported to a public health or law enforcement agency. Because the disagreement on federal funding of abortions was not resolved to the mutual satisfaction of the House and the Senate, it is likely that the FY 79 Labor-HEW Appropriations bill and perhaps other appropriations bills may be similarly delayed this year.

similarly delayed this year.

The first health budgets w

The first health budgets wholly developed by the Carter Administration were for FY 79. They proved austere, disappointing supporters of health professions education and biomedical research. Under the proposals of the Administration, funding for health professions education was drastically reduced, and funding for the National Institutes of Health was limited to a one percent increase. The Association worked with the Congress to increase the allocations for education, biomedical research and community health programs. As in previous years, the Association's efforts were closely coordinated with the Coalition for Health Funding. The First Concurrent Budget Resolution reflected these efforts by providing for a six percent increase for health programs other than Medicare and Medicaid. The Appropriations Committees of both the Senate and the House, staying within the limits set by the Budget Committee, substantially increased funding for biomedical research and for health manpower. Subsequently the Congress reduced funding for several HEW programs plagued by revelations of fraud or mismangement. The Association was particularly concerned by an HEW proposal to terminate capitation funding but, with strong support from the medical schools, was able to convince the Congress not to adopt this proposal. The Association also fought for substantial increases over the Carter proposals for medical prosthetics, health services research and general operating expenses for the Veterans Administration.

One of the principal issues of concern to the scientific community over the past year was legislation designed to regulate recombinant DNA research. Similar bills introduced into the House and Senate provided for extension of NIH Guidelines for Recombinant DNA Research for two years, establishment of a compliance system administered by HEW, and formation of a Commission for the Study of Research and Technology Involving Genetic Manipulation. Although committee action was completed in the House, it is unlikely that legislation will be enacted in the 95th Congress because of a growing belief that the risks of recombinant DNA may have been overstated and that regulation may not be necessary at all. It would not be surprising however, if the issue reemerged in the 96th Congress because of a fear on the part of the scientific community that federal pre-emption of state and local laws might be necessary to counter the efforts of those at the state and local level that favor extremely stringent regulation. Thus, the Association has worked closely with other segments of the biomedical research community and with the Congress to develop legislation that would adequately protect public health and other life systems without unduly constraining laboratory research. The Association likewise advocated changes in the pending revisions to the Clinical Laboratory Improvement Act to exempt clinical laboratories involved solely in research and those portions of clinical laboratories that conduct routine tests solely for research purposes. That legislation has not yet become law, although enactment is anticipated.

Through an amicus curiae brief the Association acted to bring to the attention of the Supreme Court the possible harm to the interests of research investigators, academic institutions and the public should the Court rule adversely in Chrysler Corporation v. Brown, a case involving interpretation of the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) "trade secrets" exemption. Citing the conclusions and recommendations of both the National Commis-

sion for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research and the President's Biomedical Research Panel, the AAMC argued that untimely disclosure of and unrestricted access to materials contained in research grant applications through the operation of the FOIA would result in the destruction of valuable property rights, undermine the effectiveness of the system for awarding grants on the basis of scientific merit, and inhibit—and in some cases preclude—the transfer of technology from the "laboratory to the patient bedside." Consequently, the Association urged the Court to hold that Exemption 4 of the FOIA must be interpreted as a mandatory prohibition of agency action to disclose information described therein.

The Association was also involved in a number of other important legislative and regulatory issues affecting biomedical research. Representing both the AAMC and the American Federation for Clinical Research, the Association supported Congressional action to renew the National Research Service Awards. The Association also engaged in efforts to restore the tax exempt status of research training awards; to protect and strengthen the peer review process for research grants; to reduce unnecessary federal paperwork; to adopt realistic measures for the protection of human subjects involved in research; and to establish administrative principles for health and safety research sponsored by industry and conducted in medical schools. AAMC also focused increasing attention on the activities of the Food and Drug Administration and on the Administration's proposals to reform the drug regulation process.

The decision of Representative Paul G. Rogers not to seek reelection and the probable assumption by Senator Edward M. Kennedy of additional Senatorial responsibilities outside the health field are certain to result in many changes for the Congressional committees dealing with health issues. The support of Rep. Rogers for medical education and biomedical research will be missed. During the coming year the 96th Congress and the Administration will be dealing with many issues of vital importance to the health of the nation. The Association will be working with them to protect and strengthen the medical education, health services, and biomedical research programs of this country.

Working with Other Organizations

Since 1972 the AAMC has been, along with the American Medical Association, the American Hospital Association, the American Board of Medical Specialties, and the Council on Medical Specialty Societies, a member of the Coordinating Council on Medical Education. In the CCME representatives of the five parent organizations, the federal government, and the public have a forum to discuss issues confronting all aspects of medical education and to recommend policy statements to the parent organizations for approval.

During the past year the Association participated in a number of new and ongoing CCME committees addressing the continuing competence of physicians, the coordination of physician data, the future staffing of the CCME and its liaison committees, opportunities for women in medicine, the regulation of numbers and types of residency positions for foreign medical graduates, and the impact of new medical schools and issues of increasing enrollment, size and establishment of new medical schools. A CCME report submitted to the parent bodies affirmed CCME's responsibility to relate the education and training of physicians in the United States to the requirements for medical care, and CCME as well as the individual parent organizations has been working with HEW's Graduate Medical Education National Advisory Committee on issues relating to graduate medical education and specialty distribution.

The Liaison Committee on Medical Education serves as the nationally recognized accrediting agency for programs of undergraduate medical education in the United States and for the medical schools in Canada.

The accreditation process provides for the medical schools a periodic, external review of assistance to their own efforts in maintaining the quality of their education programs. Survey teams are able to identify areas requiring any increased attention and indicate areas of strength as well as weakness. In the recent period of major enrollment expansion, the LCME has pointed out to certain schools that the limitations of their resources preclude expanding the enrollment without endangering the quality of the

educational program. In yet other cases it has encouraged schools to make more extensive use of their resources to expand their enrollments. During the decade of the sixties, particularly, the LCME encouraged and assisted in the development of new medical schools; on the other hand, it has cautioned against the admission of students before an adequate and competent faculty is recruited, or before the curriculum is sufficiently planned and developed and resources gathered for its implementation.

During the 1977-78 academic year, the LCME conducted 42 accreditation surveys in addition to a number of consultation visits to universities contemplating the development or expansion of medical schools. The list of accredited schools is found in the AAMC Directory of American Medical Education. During the past year, the LCME awarded the status of "provisional accreditation" to four new medical schools and issued a "letter of reasonable assurance" to one two-year school to convert to a four-year M.D. degree granting program.

Two student participants, one from the AMA, and one from the AAMC, were authorized to become non-voting members of the LCME.

A number of new medical schools have been established, or proposed for development, in various developing island countries in the Caribbean area. These schools seem to share a common purpose, namely to recruit U.S. citizens. There is grave concern that these are educational programs of questionable quality based on quite sparse resources. While the LCME has no jurisdiction outside the United States and its territories, the staff has attempted to collect information about these new schools and to make such data available, upon request, to premedical students and their collegiate advisors.

The Liaison Committee on Graduate Medical Education continues to evolve its role in the accreditation of graduate medical education. The relationship between the LCGME and the Residency Review Committees is becoming clarified, and steps have been taken to improve the information provided to both the RRC's and the LCGME about programs under review. However, significant modifications in the review

and accreditation process may be required, and a subcommittee of the LCGME has been appointed to study the process and recommend changes.

Contemplating alternatives to the present policy of having the American Medical Association provide staff services, the LCGME requested that the five sponsoring organizations re-examine the original articles of agreement and negotiate the necessary changes.

A draft revision of the General Requirements for Graduate Medical Education was widely circulated during the year. Based upon comments and criticisms of that draft, a final draft will be

presented to the LCGME.

The Liaison Committee on Continuing Medical Education assumed from the AMA in July 1977 the function of accrediting institutions and organizations offering programs in continuing medical education. Many of the deficiencies of the present system have been identified and corrective measures will be considered. The LCCME has begun by addressing a new definition and description of the scope and the principles of continuing medical education. AAMC members of the LCCME are actively contributing to this process and as members of the AAMC Ad Hoc Committee on Continuing Medical Education are able to apply directly the Ad Hoc Committee's findings to the deliberations of the LCCME.

The Coalition for Health Funding, which the Association helped form eight years ago, now has over 50 non-profit health related associations in its membership. A Coalition document analyzing the Administration's proposed health budget for fiscal year 1979 and making recommendations for increased funding is widely used by Congress and

the press.

As a member of the Federation of Associations of Schools of the Health Professions, the AAMC meets regularly with members representing both the educational and professional associations of eleven different health professions. The Association staff has also worked closely with the staff of the American Association of Dental Schools on matters of mutual concern.

The AAMC continues to work with the Association for Academic Health Centers on issues of concern to the vice presidents for health affairs. Representatives of each organization are invited to the Executive Council and Board meetings of the other.

As a member of the Board of Trustees for the Educational Commission for Foreign Medical Graduates, the AAMC expresses its interest in continuing implementation of provisions con-

tained in PL 94-484, the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act of 1976. Under contract with the NBME the ECFMG administers the Visa Qualifying Examination developed by the NBME as the mandated equivalent to Parts I and II of the NBME examination required for foreign trained physicians by federal statute. In spite of a decline in the numbers of FMG's seeking admission to this country, the ECFMG continues to play an important role as a certifying agency, as the sponsor of the exchange visitor program, as the administrator of the VQE examination, and as a repository of valuable records.

The staff of the Association has maintained close working relationships with other organizations representing higher education at the university level, including the American Council on Education, the Association of American Universities, and the National Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges. This year the AAMC worked cooperatively with these organizations as well as others in a number of areas where federal law and regulation affect

higher education.

Continuous efforts have been made with the National Resident Matching Program to improve the transition from undergraduate to graduate medical education. The Association has worked closely with that organization to expand the NRMP Directory to provide additional information to students selecting residency training positions. Representatives of NRMP and the AAMC Task Force on Graduate Medical Education and the Organization of Student Representatives have been in frequent communication on matters of mutual interest.

The Panamerican Federation of Associations of Medical Schools is composed of organizations similar to AAMC throughout the Western Hemisphere. In 1978 the Association hosts the Seventh Panamerican Conference on Medical Education; the theme of the Conference is "General Physicians to Meet Primary Care Needs

in the Western Hemisphere."

Efforts have been made to articulate the concerns of women and document the current status of women in medicine to concerned individuals and groups. Towards this end, the Association staff and the Women Liaison Officers have interacted with the National Coalition for Women and Girls in Education, the Women and Health Roundtable, the American Personnel and Guidance Association, the American Medical Women's Association, and Health on Wednesday, a women's governmental relations group.

Education

During this year the medical education community has found it important on several occasions to refine its understanding and application of the concept of "educational accountability." This issue was at the basis of the 1977 Group on Medical Education (GME) Plenary Session explaining judicial reviews of faculty judgments regarding student promotion and dismissal. Two recent U.S. Supreme Court decisions involving medical schools will have significant impact on schools' decisions on academic dismissal and admissions.

Two regional meetings of the Group on Medical Education fostered expanded discussion of this concept of accountability. The Central Region reviewed performance on the National Boards as an external criterion for program evaluation. The Western GME discussed legislative incursions into medical education and their implications for legislature and faculty interactions.

Another aspect of accountability was seen in efforts of two state legislatures to place explicit restrictions on the conduct of standardized testing. As a result of these forces, the medical education community has found it essential to clarify the nature of its accountability to society, to students, and to the profession, and now perceives an obligation to participate more actively in the development of public policies.

The Group on Medical Education is continuing its discussions on this subject at national and regional levels. In addition to a further consideration of the appropriateness of National Boards for internal program evaluation, the GME is sponsoring discussions of the effectiveness of the accreditation of continuing medical education programs, the management of students with deficiencies in their professional development, and the incorporation of topical areas like nutrition and human sexuality in the medical curriculum. The membership and staff have dedicated significant effort to meeting with legislative and regulatory groups to explain the impact of their policies on educational programs.

A specific project to improve documentation of student performance is the AAMC Clinical Evaluation Project, representing continuing Association interest in the area of personal (non-cognitive) characteristics assessment. The project, which has received the support of chairmen's groups in several specialties, is a national study of the process used by faculty to evaluate the performance of students in their clerkships.

In the first phase of the project, instruments used in assessing the performance of clerks and comments regarding the evaluation process were gathered from each of the participating specialty groups. This will result in a summary statement of current evaluation practices with a special emphasis on personal qualities assessment. In the second phase of the project, small groups of clinical faculty will meet to address specific problems. In the third phase the Association will develop and distribute a handbook of suggestions for evaluation.

The New Medical College Admission Test Program is continuing interpretive studies of the new test which began its second year with the April 1978 administration. To assist admissions committees with the interpretation and use of the New MCAT, the AAMC arranged collaborative efforts for schools of medicine and undergraduate colleges. Longitudinal studies for the 1978-79 entering class are underway to address the relationship between medical school performance and New MCAT results, and descriptive studies also are being conducted on various examinee subgroups. The results of these studies will be distributed to admissions committees to augment the information in the New MCAT Interpretive Manual.

The AAMC Ad Hoc Committee on Continuing Medical Education was appointed by the Executive Council to review and make recommendations regarding the role of the AAMC in Continuing Medical Education (CME). To gain a better insight into the relationships of continuing education, physician competence and performance, and quality of patient care, the Committee participated in an AAMC research project supported by the Veterans Administration. The project employed a Delphi probe of medical school faculty and practicing physicians to obtain perceptions and experiences about CME objectives and program implementation. In addition,

two regional groups of the Council of Deans and a group of medical school directors of continuing medical education engaged in nominal group technique discussions about the CME role of medical schools. The Committee is using this study to prepare a final report.

The Committee also helped to plan a new project to be carried out with the Veterans Administration. This project will develop criteria and procedures for planning, implementing and evaluating continuing education programs for health professionals involved in the Veterans Ad-

ministration health care system.

The AAMC Longitudinal Study of the Medical School Graduates of 1960 focused on various medical care outcomes to better understand the dynamics of the career development process. A final report of the Study was submitted to the National Center for Health Services Research this year. The study examined the relevance of information collected earlier on members of the physician cohort and the schools they attended to eventual practice outcomes as surveyed in 1976. Findings underscored the relative importance of personal qualities of the physicians, their attitudes, interests, and preferences expressed early in medical school on career outcomes. Interest in the report has spurred the preparation of a monograph as a vehicle for dissemination of the findings.

Three-year medical programs received federal support in anticipation of a positive effect on medical manpower. An AAMC Study of Threeyear Curricula in U.S. Medical Schools was completed for HEW's Bureau of Health Manpower. Eighteen schools of medicine participated in the study, representing two-thirds of all institutions conducting three-year programs in 1970-1976. As of July 1978 required three-year programs are conducted in only seven institutions, four of which propose conversion to a four-year program within the 1978-79 academic year. The study examined the process of education program change in new and old schools and the characteristics of the resultant curriculum and educational program.

The results of the study indicate that the consideration, initiation, and presence of three-year programs during the early and middle 1970's was directly related to the financial incentives provided by the federal government. The decrease in the number of programs from the peak year of 1973 resulted, in large part, because of the diminution and eventual absence of these incentives. Although no objective differences in undergraduate academic performance were found

between the students of three and four year programs, factors such as curriculum compression, perceived stress of faculty and students, and perceived problems with the timing of student career choices contributed to the decline of interest in the three-year programs. Furthermore, the opinion of graduate medical education program directors regarding the lesser quality of three-year program graduates had considerable effect on the relatively short tenure of three-year programs.

The nation realized 2,438 additional physicians because of the "extra" graduating classes in institutions converting from four to three-year programs. However, the return to four-year programs has lessened the impact of the bonus graduates. It is evident from the results of the study that unless enrollments are enlarged, the one-time increase in the national manpower pool will be eroded by schools returning to four-year programs.

Resource and information exchange efforts can be of significant assistance to medical faculty in the discharge of their responsibilities. The Association supports a variety of these activities as a continuing commitment to improving faculty effectiveness.

The Educational Materials Project, a continuing collaborative program with the National Library of Medicine, has continued the development of a review system for multi-media educational materials entered into the AVLINE data base. This review system engages approximately 1,400 academic experts representing the various health professions and their specialties and subspecialties. For six specialty areas collaborative arrangements have been made with specialty societies to assume some or all of the tasks involved in the review of appropriate educational materials. The results of this review are entered into the AVLINE record and include a content description of the material, a recommendation regarding its usefulness, educational format, and the most likely audience, and a critique of its contents and presentation. The AVLINE data base now contains over 6,000 entries covering the health professions disciplines, with new records being entered at the rate of about 100 per month. The AVLINE information system on multi-media educational materials has become a regular component of NLM's MEDLARS and can be accessed for searches from MEDLINE remote terminals and on-line searches from NLM. The AVLINE catalog is published on a quarterly and annual basis. Now that operational problems of AVLINE have been resolved, evaluation efforts are underway.

The Western Group on Medical Education will test the value of a Clearinghouse of Innovative Educational Projects. This idea emerged from a GME Technical Resource Panel on Medical Education Resources as a method to exchange information on interesting activities and personnel with special expertise. Utilization data will be collected to determine the value of the project as a national resource.

The GME Technical Resource Panel on the Introduction to Clinical Medicine (ICM) submitted its final report in the form of a resource manual/compendium of ICM course descriptions, focusing on innovative and successful methods for teaching physical diagnosis. The Technical Resource Panel supplemented this report with educational exhibits and program activities at the 1977 and 1978 Annual Meetings.

Following a pilot testing of 144 students in 15 medical and public health schools in early 1977, the self-instructional International Health Course was revised and published as: International Health Perspectives: An Introduction in Five Volumes. Volume I concerns Worldwide Overview of Health and Diseases: Volume II, Assessment of Health Status and Needs; Volume III, Ecologic Determinants of Health Problems; Volume IV, Sociocultural Influences on Health Care, and Volume V, Systems of Health Care.

The Annual Conference on Research in Medical Education (RIME) has achieved enhanced status as a medium for information exchange during this past year, and the National Library of Medicine will begin listing papers accepted for the Conference in *Index Medicus*.

Biomedical Research

A major undertaking of the Association during the past year was the complete re-examination of its policies in the area of biomedical and behavioral research. For several years the AAMC Executive Council has appreciated the significant changes occurring in the goals, environment, and mechanisms of support of biomedical and behavioral research. In June 1977 the Executive Council appointed an ad hoc committee to review AAMC's existing policy and recommend needed revisions. The committee's draft policy statement was extensively discussed at a special meeting of the Council of Academic Societies, and during the 1978 spring meetings of the AAMC Administrative Boards, Council of Deans, and Executive Council.

Following these discussions, the AAMC Executive Council approved the following goals as well as additional specific recommendations required to meet them as the AAMC policy for biomedical and behavioral research:

- To emphasize that all levels of biomedical and behavioral research — basic, applied, and targeted—are necessary;
- To train a sufficient number and diversity of skilled investigators to conduct biomedical and behavioral research;
- To develop effective public involvement in the formulation of research policy;
- To strengthen the mechanisms of reviewing and coordinating research;
- To improve the structure and function of the institutions that perform research and those that support research so as to promote the orderly transfer of research findings to patient care; and
- To assure adequate support for all aspects of the research process.

This document will guide AAMC representatives who present the Association's views on biomedical and behavioral research to Congress or to federal agencies.

The discussions of the ad hoc committee and the Boards, Societies and Councils were especially helpful because they provided a timely consensus which increased the effectiveness of AAMC comments on legislation affecting biomedical and behavioral research before Congress. Extensions of the authorities for the Cancer and Heart, Lung and Blood Institutes were considered by Congress. AAMC supported changes which would strengthen the operation of these two Institutes and of the NIH overall while providing increased levels of funding for the Institutes.

The Association worked with other societies to support the amendment and extension for three years of the authority for the National Research Service Awards Act (NRSA), the only authority under which research training may now be conducted by NIH and ADAMHA. The Office of Management and Budget (OMB) continued to oppose federal support of research training, and proposed to phase out the institutional research training grant programs beginning in fiscal year 1979. However, both the House and the Senate have been persuaded to accept the principle that at least 50% of training awards made by NIH and ADAMHA must be made as institutional training grants. Such a requirement has now been written into the law, thus assuring such grants for at least three years.

In the area of federal funding of research the year began on an encouraging note with both the President and the Congress calling for increased funding of basic research. However, the federal biomedical research budget proposed for fiscal year 1979 was less than needed to keep pace with inflation. When these inconsistencies of purpose and reality were explained to the Congress, the Congress added sufficient funds to make an increase in basic research funding possible, only to remove the funds subsequently in response to the California "taxpayer revolt."

For many years the first \$3,600 to \$3,900 of federal research training awards has been excludable as income for tax purposes. In September 1977 the Internal Revenue Service ruled informally that research training stipends made under the 1974 National Research Service Award Act were taxable. The Association, through its legal counsel, protested this ruling to no avail. When the situation was explained to key Congressmen, legislative provisions were introduced to restore the tax exclusion.

Government regulation of biomedical research was of particular interest to the Association as the Congress considered bills that would place major restraints upon the scientific research community. Concern over the potential dangers to public health and the environment of recombinant DNA research produced a flurry of proposals which would have severely restricted the ability of scientists to conduct such research. The Association, along with other scientific organizations, was greatly distressed by the content of these bills, and communicated its conviction that it was inappropriate for the Congress to attempt to regulate research by statute except in the face of the clearest potential for danger, and further attempted to demonstrate that the potential benefits of recombinant DNA research had been understated while the potential hazards had been overemphasized. The Association asked that the NIH guidelines on recombinant DNA research, previously applied only to federally-financed research, be adopted as the national standard for all research in this area, and also strongly opposed the establishment of a free-standing national commission charged with regulating this research.

Through a combination of factors, the Association became aware that the NIH peer review system had come under severe stress. In less than 10 years the number of applications being processed had doubled while the scientists and administrators charged with review of applications had remained constant or even declined. The causes of this situation and some possible remedies were studied by the Association and brought to the attention of members of the Executive and Legislative Branches. The Association continues its efforts to support the peer review system which has served the biomedical research community so well.

1

Health Care

The organization of ambulatory services remained an issue of primary concern to teaching hospitals, many of which are planning or have recently completed facility construction and/or programmatic restructuring. In early 1978 the AAMC completed a workshop program, supported by the Health Resources Administration of the Department of Health, Education and Welfare, to develop improved ambulatory care programs in teaching hospitals. The final report of that program provides a descriptive analysis of the various organizational models used by participating institutions and suggests methods by which certain institutional characteristics may be modified to achieve more efficient, financially independent ambulatory care programs. Those programs organized around a strong, well integrated faculty practice plan appear to be making the greatest progress toward a goal of selfsustaining one-class systems with diversity in undergraduate and graduate education.

Education of future health practitioners in the complexities of quality assurance and cost containment has become a goal of increasing importance for the Association and its constituents. Support from the National Fund for Medical Education has allowed the AAMC to sponsor a series of workshops on this issue for teams from twenty-two institutions. The final product of this effort included an outline of a "primer" for faculty and students on the essential elements of a comprehensive program of quality measurement, quality assurance, and related cost containment strategies. The complete text will include chapters on basic elements of quality assurance and cost containment programs adaptable to institutional

or individual practice situations, the present state of the art in the undergraduate and graduate medical education efforts, strategies for developing programs within academic institutions, and methods for evaluating the impact of such programs.

As a further step in the development of comprehensive programs to introduce medical students and residents to the principles and strategies of health care cost containment, the AAMC plans to use results from its survey of cost containment programs in medical schools to provide the basis for a clearinghouse of information for interested constituents, and a baseline from which to plan strategies for the national development of such programs.

A major element of any quality assurance program must be continuing education related to the performance and quality of the care rendered by health professionals. Thus, the profession and the public need to be confident of the quality of learning opportunities designed to improve the performance of physicians and other health professionals. During the coming year the AAMC will work with the Veterans Administration to develop a system to evaluate continuing education programs, including the development of standards and criteria based on adult-directed learning concepts. Detailed guidelines suitable for applying these principles to continuing education systems and the development of a management information system necessary for ongoing evaluation will be parts of the collaborative work program effort. It is expected that these various elements developed within the VA system will be applicable to any continuing education program.

Faculty

During the past year the Association completed a series of national workshops in faculty development, tested a clearinghouse on innovative educational projects, and developed a series of videotapes on the teaching of interpersonal skills. In addition, the Final Report of the Faculty Development Survey was completed and distributed to each medical school.

In mid-1978 the activities of the Association's faculty development program were transferred to the new National Center for Faculty Development at the University of Miami School of Medicine. The Association and the program's sponsors, the Kellogg Foundation and the Commonwealth Fund, agreed that the University's ability to serve as a "living laboratory" for faculty development activities would provide an appropriate base for continuing the educational programs established during the past four years at the Association.

The Faculty Roster System, initiated in 1965, continues to provide valuable information on the key resource for medical education—the faculty. This data base maintains demographic, current appointment, employment history, credentials and training data for all salaried faculty at U.S. medical schools. This system includes providing medical schools with faculty data in an organized and systematic manner to assist the schools in their activities requiring faculty information. These activities include completion of questionnaires for other organizations, the identification of alumni now serving on faculty at other schools, and special reports which display faculty data by differing sets of variables.

This data base has also been used for a variety of manpower studies, including an annual report, third in a series, entitled Description of Salaried Medical School Faculty 1971-72 and 1976-77. These studies were supported by a contract with the Bureau of Health Manpower, and contain summary information on faculty appointment characteristics, educational characteristics, employment history, and various breakdowns by sex, by race and ethnic group, for foreign medical graduates, and for newly hired faculty. A companion report is

underway this year, supported by a contract with the National Institutes of Health, which will contain 1977-78 data on salaried medical school faculty.

As of June 1978, the Faculty Roster contained information for 48,586 faculty. An additional 24,002 records are maintained for "inactive" faculty, individuals who have held a faculty appointment during the past twelve years but do not currently hold one.

Six workshops were held during the past year to inform school personnel of revised reporting forms and procedures and to increase participation in the system. There is a continual effort to improve services to the schools and, through their active participation in the Faculty Roster, to maintain complete and current information on their faculty.

The Association's 1977-78 Report on Medical School Faculty Salaries was released in March 1978. As a result of several pilot studies, the treatment of nature of employment was changed. It had been evident for some time that the conventional definitions of strict and geographic full-time infrequently conformed exactly to institutional practice. This year the schools were asked to report the designations used by the schools themselves and a portion of the Report reflects this request. An analysis was also included, however, of salary data conforming to the definitions from earlier studies. The data collection instrument focuses on the individual salary components as they combine to reflect total compensation.

Compensation data were presented for 108 U.S. medical schools and covered 23,530 filled full-time faculty positions. The decrease from last year's level of participation is attributable to the more rigorous elimination of incompletely reported salaries. The tables present compensation averages, number reporting and percentile statistics by rank and by department for basic and clinical science departments. Many of the tables provide comparison data according to type of school ownership, degree held, and geographic region as well.

Students

Approximately 36,000 applicants filed more than 300,000 applications for first year places in the 1978-79 entering classes of U.S. medical schools, a 10 percent decline in applicants from the previous year. The quality of the applicants remains high, and there are still more than two candidates for each available place. Medical school enrollments continue to rise, and the 16,136 freshmen and 60,039 total students reported by the nation's medical schools for 1977-78 constitute an all-time high.

The application process was assisted by the Early Decision Program and by the American Medical College Application Service (AMCAS). For the 1978-79 first year class 816 students were accepted at 61 medical schools participating in the Early Decision Program. Since each of the 816 students filed only one application compared to the average of 9 applications, the processing of about 6,500 multiple

applications was eliminated.

Eighty-nine medical schools use AMCAS to process first-year application materials. Besides collecting and coordinating admissions data in a uniform format, AMCAS provides rosters and statistical reports to participating schools, and maintains a national data bank for research projects on admissions, matriculation, and enrollment. The AMCAS program is guided in the development of its procedures and policies by the Group on Stu-

dent Affairs Steering Committee.

The 1978 entering class of students was the first admitted using performance on the New Medical College Admission Test (New MCAT) as part of the evaluation process. Examinees in 1977 numbered 56,658. In the spring of 1978, a total of 27,331 examinations was administered, a 10 percent decrease from the spring of 1977. The AAMC, in cooperation with selected undergraduate colleges and schools of medicine, is studying the new test to facilitate the use and interpretation of score performance by students, advisors, and admissions committees. Under AAMC direction, the American College Testing Program continued responsibility for operations related to the registration, test administration, test scoring and score reporting for the New MCAT.

In response to concerns on the part of a variety of members of the medical education community over the increasing financial problems of medical students, a Task Force on Student Financing was

created in 1976 to examine existing and potential mechanisms for providing financial assistance to medical students. The Task Force report addressed the need to eliminate financial barriers for students seeking a medical education, to keep student borrowing at reasonable levels, to continue an adequate federal loan program and necessary financial aid counseling, and to assure that each medical school uses a variety of strategies suited to that in-

stitution to provide student financing.

There have been several AAMC activities and publications to increase opportunities for minority students in medicine. Foremost among these has been the Simulated Minority Admissions Exercise (SMAE), first developed in 1974 and recently broadened to include new types of simulated cases. The purpose of SMAE is to train admissions committee members to assess the potential for medicine of minority applicants. Trainees review simulated applicant data including grades, test scores, and noncognitive information. SMAE workshops have been presented at 25 medical schools and to preprofessional advisors. By request, presentations have also been made to representatives from schools of pharmacy, optometry and osteopathic medicine.

Minority Student Opportunities in United States Medical Schools, updated in 1977, is available for prospective medical school applicants, admissions officers, and premedical advisors. This publication provides detailed information about medical school programs of recruitment, admissions, academic reinforcement, and financial aid available to disadvantaged students. It also includes data on minority group graduates. The Medical Minority Applicant Registry, circulated to all U.S. medical schools, assists schools in identifying minority and financially disadvantaged candidates

seeking admission to medical school.

The AAMC Task Force on Minority Student Opportunities in Medicine submitted its final report to the Executive Council. The report presented recommendations to increase the participation of underrepresented minority groups in medicine. During its deliberations, the Task Force solicited input from premedical advisors, medical school faculty, administrators and students, and other individuals and researchers who have studied the issues and problems affecting the participation of

underrepresented minority group members in medicine.

A major program focusing on minorities in medical education is sponsored annually during the AAMC annual meeting. The 1977 program featured Dr. Charles E. Odegaard, President Emeritus of the University of Washington, who discussed the efforts of the medical schools over the past decade to increase opportunities for members of minority groups.

The Group on Student Affairs-Minority Affairs Section (GSA-MAS) held its first formal meeting at the 1977 AAMC annual meeting. The GSA-MAS will serve in an advisory and resource capacity to the Association on issues related to minority students. The section has representation from all U.S.

medical schools.

During the year, eight major student studies were completed under contract with the Bureau of Health Manpower (BHM). Three dealt with the admissions process, one with enrolled students, one with graduating seniors and three with medical school financing.

The Descriptive Study of Medical School Applicants, 1976-77 included new data on size of hometown which showed that 41 percent of applicants were from localities with populations under 50,000 and 52 percent anticipated establishing practices in areas of this population size. An Analysis of the Admissions Process to U.S. Medical Schools, 1973 and 1976 confirmed that recent efforts to increase the acceptance of women and minority group applicants were successful but revealed that most admissions committees do not emphasize the future career plans of applicants. The Trend Study of Coordinated Transfer Application System (COTRANS) Participants, 1970 Through 1976 revealed that the overall trend in advanced standing admissions and performance on Part I of the National Board Examinations was up from 1970 through 1975 but plateaued in 1976. Half of COTRANS participants are from families with annual incomes over \$20,000 and over a fifth have "physician" fathers compared with about 12% for regular applicants.

The Descriptive Study of Enrolled Medical Students, 1976-77 provides a detailed picture of the characteristics of the 58,000 enrollees, and shows a

continued trend toward interest in general/primary care. Forty percent of the first-year students had preadmission career choices in this area compared with 31 percent of final-year students.

The study of Feasibility of Incorporating Graduation Data Into AAMC's Medical Student Information System led to the initiation of the first national survey of graduating seniors. Annual administration of this seven-page questionnaire will permit trend analyses of student experiences in medical school, plans for graduate medical education, and ultimate plans for career specialty and geographic location.

Reports on medical student financing included Comparisons of 1974-75 Survey Findings with Data from Other Sources showing that the national surveys of individual students are needed to supplement aggregate data provided by medical school financial aid officers. Proposed Plans (and Questionnaire) for Identifying Factors Inhibiting Medical Students from Applying to the NHSC Scholarship Program outlined a plan aimed at making NHSC scholarship programs more appealing to future medical students. The methodology used in national AAMC surveys of medical education financing is included in Proposed Methodology for Future Surveys of Medical Student Financing.

Three efforts concerned with Women in Medicine are underway. The first concerns an analysis of the differing acceptance rates of women at medical schools to determine the characteristics of institutions with high percentages of women medical students. The second study is an effort to determine if women medical students obtain their choice of specialty and residency program with the same degree of success as male medical students. It is anticipated that an analysis of the AAMC Graduation Questionnaire and the NRMP data will be conducted for that purpose. The AAMC, in cooperation with Wellesley College, presented a day long Women in Medicine Workshop for Wellesley College Pre-medical students and advisors. Because of the success of the workshop, funding is being sought to replicate the workshop to develop educational materials for all female college students interested in a career in medicine.

Institutional Development

Now in its sixth year, the AAMC Management Advancement Program offers a variety of management development opportunities for medical school administrators. Originally designed as an educational program for medical school deans, the program audience has expanded to include depart-

ment chairmen and hospital directors.

The MAP encompasses several kinds of activities, all designed to facilitate effective decision-making in the academic medical center complex. In the Executive Development Seminar or Phase I, medical school deans, department chairmen or hospital directors discuss common administrative problems while acquiring a basic working knowledge in planning and control and behavioral science concepts. Lectures and discussion sessions provide an opportunity for consideration of management technique and theory.

Institutional Development Seminars or Phase II encourage the generation of problem-solving plans by small teams of institutional representatives. Medical school deans who have participated in a Phase I session are invited to identify an institutional issue requiring careful study. Each dean then selects a group of individuals from the medical center involved in the implementation of actions taken on the issues being addressed. Each school team is assigned a management consultant responsible for facilitating the work of the group and for suggesting alternative approaches to the particular issues being considered.

The third part of the Management Advancement Program is the Technical Assistance Program (TAP). TAP provides follow-up assistance to Phase I and Phase II participants, including administration of seminars designed around specific management topics, identification of individuals or teams of individuals who can provide management consultation on site at medical center locations, and design and implementation of studies to document management issues and/or techniques of particular relevance to academic medical center decision makers. For example, as a part of the TAP, a seminar on financial management will be offered to medical school deans in the fall of 1978.

The MAP has been both an educational effort and an opportunity for senior administrators from academic medical centers to develop institutional plans. All medical school deans are invited to attend, and since 1972 112 deans, 69 hospital directors and 48 department chairmen have participated in Executive Development Seminar sessions. Institutional Development Seminars have included 70 institutions, 25 of which have attended Phase II more than once. More than 727 individual participants have attended MAP seminars, including deans, department chairmen, hospital directors, vice presidents, chancellors, program directors, business officers, planning coordinators, trustees, and state legislators.

The Management Advancement Program was planned by an AAMC Steering Committee chaired by Dr. Ivan L. Bennett, Jr. This Steering Committee continues to participate in program design and monitoring. Faculty from the Sloan School of Management, the Massachusetts Institute of Technology, have played an important role in the selection and presentation of seminar content. Consulting expertise has been supplied by many individuals including faculty from the Harvard University Graduate School of Business Administration, the University of Oklahoma College of Business Administration, the Brigham Young University, the University of North Carolina School of Business Administration, and the George Washington University School of Government and Business Administration. Initial financial support for the program came from the Carnegie Corporation of New York and from the Grant Foundation. Funds for MAP implementation and continuation have come primarily from the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation; in addition, conference fees help to meet expenses.

The Management Advancement Program has stimulated requests from academic medical center administrators for access to management information on a regular basis. In addition, requests for program participation have been greater than can be accommodated in a limited number of Phase I and Phase II sessions. In response to these demands, the Management Education Network Project was designed to identify, document and disseminate to a broad audience management theory and techniques specifically applicable to the academic medical center setting. Supported by the National Library of Medicine, this project focuses

on four tasks: (1) regular review of the management literature for books and articles of relevance for the MAP audience. Quarterly publication of an annotated bibliography, "MAP Notes", keeps those on the mailing list abreast of new information about management practices and procedures; (2) development and review of audiovisual instructional materials based on selected aspects of Phase I contents; (3) documentation of medical center experiences with specific reference to management issues or practices. In this area, an extensive case study on the use of Departmental Review in Medical Schools has been completed and distributed; (4) design and implementation of a simulation model to be used for projecting implications of academic tenure policies under each of several circumstances. The emphasis in this area is to develop a viable model and to demonstrate the capabilities of simulation modelling as a management tool.

In the past year the Visiting Professor Emeritus Program with support from the National Fund for Medical Education has established a roster of active senior physicians and scientists in diverse specialty areas, and has encouraged medical schools to participate in the program whenever temporary faculty assistance is needed. These goals are being realized and visits to medical schools by emeritus professors frequently occur. As a result, the Association is now considering additional ways to utilize the talents of experienced medical educators. It is hoped that the program can continue to be a worthwhile service to the medical schools as well as providing new opportunities for senior professors to contribute in areas where their skills are greatly needed.

Teaching Hospitals

The Association's teaching hospital activities for 1977-1978 focused heavily on six topics: proposed federal actions to restrict hospital revenues for patient services; Medicare regulations governing payments for teaching physicians; proposals to extend, amend, and implement the National Health Planning and Resource Development Act; legislative and legal challenges arising from the National Labor Relation Board's finding that house staff are students for purposes of the National Labor Relations Act; major revisions in the governance and management sections of the accreditation manual of the Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Hospitals; and proposed changes in hospital accounting for related organizations and funds held in trust by others.

In the spring of 1977 the Carter Administration proposed legislation to limit hospital revenues and Administration's expenditures. The proposal and several competing proposals were widely debated and considered during the past year. In addition to testifying before four Congressional subcommittees on cost containment last year, the Association worked with congressional staff on issues of particular concern to tertiary care

and teaching hospitals.

In response to charges that his Medicare-Medicaid reform bill did not address all payors and hospital charges, Senator Talmadge announced an expanded version of the bill which would limit routine service revenues on a per diem basis and ancillary service revenues on a per admission basis. At hearings held to obtain initial reaction to the Talmadge proposal, the Association—while supporting several principles in the proposed bill such as the effort to recognize differences among institutions and geographic regions and the effort to exclude uncomparable or uncontrollable costs when comparing institutions—expressed concern about: the classification system for grouping hospitals, the price indexes for calculating ancillary service limits, the lack of a definition for "revenue", the absence of a method for incorporating excluded routine service costs into the revenue limit, and the question of whether special care units would be treated as ancillary or routine services. Lastly, the AAMC cautioned against establishing a long run approach to hospital payment which would fragment hospital

management and operations by calculating separate revenue centers for individual routine and ancillary service costs.

Later in the year Chairman Dan Rostenkowski of the Subcommittee on Health of the House Ways and Means Committee challenged the American Hospital Association, the American Medical Association, and the Federation of American Hospitals to initiate and organize a program to restrain cost increases in hospitals. As a result of the Rostenkowski challenge, the three organizations organized a voluntary cost containment program under the direction of a National Steering Committee for Voluntary Cost Containment which adopted a fifteen-point program for voluntary hospital cost containment. The Association's Executive Council supported the overall objective of voluntary cost containment but expressed concern that the fifteen-point program of the National Steering Committee failed to make allowances for increased hospital expenditures resulting from increases in the number and availability of ambulatory care services, large number of hospital-based physicians, costs for accredited manpower training programs, and the impact of a hospital's scope

of services and patient mix.

In 1975 the Association filed suit in the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia seeking relief from the regulations implementing Medicare routine service payment limitations imposed by Section 223 of Public Law 92-603. Following a District Court decision upholding the regulations, the Association appealed the case, but the Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia dismissed the Association's Section 223 challenge for lack of jurisdiction. The Court held that the AAMC had failed to exhaust its administrative remedies because the Association, through its teaching hospitals, had not presented a claim to the Provider Reimbursement Review Board for what it believed to be appropriate reimbursement for teaching hospitals. While the Court of Appeals' opinion did dismiss the Association's challenge, it had the potential beneficial effect of vacating the District Court decision upholding the regulations implementing Section 223. In addition to the legal challenge of Section 223 regulation, the Association has objected annually to the proposed Section 223 limitations because they fail to adequately recognize the increased costs of teaching/tertiary care hospitals and fail to establish explicit exception criteria for hospitals

with atypical costs.

Section 227 of the 1972 Social Security Act Amendments included Medicare modifications for "payments for the professional medical services of physicians rendered at teaching hospitals." Implementation regulations originally proposed in 1973 were withdrawn by the government. HEW then recommended to Congress that the implementation of Section 227 be delayed, and Congress responded by delaying implementation until

October 1, 1978.

Throughout the past year staff of the Health Care Financing Administration have worked to develop proposed regulations implementing Section 227. The Association has monitored these activities and assisted in developing and evaluating potential regulatory language. In addition, the Association obtained a commitment from Health Care Financing Administrator Robert Derzon to have at least one comment session on the proposed regulations prior to their publication in the Federal Register. The comments session, involving faculty, deans, and teaching hospital representatives from the Association, was held in early April using an early and preliminary draft of the 227 regulations. At this writing, the Association remains prepared to review, distribute, and organize comments on the 227 regulations when they are officially published in the Federal Register.

During the past year proposed legislation to renew the National Health Planning and Resource Development Act and regulations implementing the original act have received substantial attention from the Association. Last year, the Association asked Eugene J. Rubel, former Acting Director of Bureau of Health Planning and Resource Development, to study the participation of medical schools and teaching hospitals in the national health planning program. Mr. Rubel's report, based on site visits in seven cities summarizing the involvement of AAMC constituents in the planning process, was widely distributed within the Association for com-

ments and evaluation.

The Association testified before the House Subcommittee on Health and the Environment on proposed legislation to review and renew the national health planning act. The Association's testimony favored provisions of the proposed bill to extend certificate of need to non-institutional providers, to increase federal funding for health planning, to permit planning in agencies to carry over funds from one year to the next, and to prevent individuals serving on Health Systems Agencies (HSAs) in both their place of residence and employment. AAMC recommended that institutional health service proposals be encouraged to address their impact on the clinical needs of medical education and biomedical research programs; that HSA review and approval for federal funds be eliminated for manpower and research grants; that HSAs be permitted to approve the limited introduction of new technologies prior to the development of planning guidelines; that HSAs be prohibited from conditioning approval of one health service on an institution's agreement to develop a second health service; that Congressional intent on health planning guidelines be clarified to indicate that guidelines are advisory not mandatory; and that HSAs and State Health Coordinating Councils be required to include a medical school dean, in areas with a medical school, and the chief executive officer of a tertiary care/referral hospital. Similar health planning recommendations were advocated in a statement submitted to the Senate's Subcommittee on Health and Scientific Research.

HEW published three proposed planning act regulations of interest to Association members this year. Draft regulations proposing national guidelines for health planning were criticized by the Association for failing to accommodate the unique role of academic medical centers and teaching hospitals, for inadequate exception procedures, for rigidity and arbitrariness, for the questionable way in which numerical standards were derived, and for failing to specify that the guidelines are advisory, not mandatory. The Association's response also contained detailed comments and suggestions for each of the eleven guidelines proposed.

HEW also published draft regulations concerning Health System Agencies' review of proposed uses of federal funds. In commenting on these draft regulations, the Association encouraged HEW to recognize the confidentiality of research grants and contract proposals, requested clarification of HSA responsibilities for federally-funded projects impacting on more than one health service area, requested additional clarification on provider responsibility for periodic reports to health service agencies, urged HEW to establish dollar thresholds below which HSA review would not be required, and requested clarification of the special consideration for projects meeting the needs of minorities, women and the handicapped.

HEW also published proposed regulations for Health System Agency and state agency review of existing and new institutional health services. In comments on the proposed regulations the Association cited a study by the Orkand Corporation to suggest that HSAs would be over-taxed by the imposition of the proposed program review activi-

ties. The Association also cited the failure of the proposed regulations to consider the special needs and circumstances of medical education in the development of appropriateness review criteria, requested additional provisions for provider participation and appeal mechanisms as a part of the review process, urged that the appropriateness review be treated as a planning rather than a regulatory function, and urged adding provisions to encourage state agencies to utilize existing information sources rather than to create additional sources of information.

A 1976 decision by the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) declaring that housestaff are primarily students rather than employees for purposes of the National Labor Relations Act continues to involve the Association in both legislative and judicial actions. Early in 1977 Representative Frank Thompson, Jr., introduced legislation overturning the NLRB decision by defining housestaff as employees for purposes of the National Labor Relations Act. During the past year the Thompson bill has been approved by the full House Committee on Education and Labor and cleared for floor action by the House Rules Committee. The Association continues to work with Congressmen who are opposed to legislation which would mandatorily define housestaff as employees and impose an industrial labor relations model on graduate medical education programs.

In related court actions, the Association submitted amicus curiae briefs in two cases in which the Physicians National Housestaff Association (PNHA) sued the National Labor Relations Board. In the first case the Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit ruled that the jurisdiction of the NLRB preempted state labor boards from asserting jurisdiction over housestaff. In a separate case PNHA alleged that the National Labor Relations Board had exceeded its authority in the Cedars-Sinai decision; however, the suit was dismissed for lack of jurisdiction by the U.S. District Court for the District of Columbia. PNHA is attempting to appeal the dismissal and the Association continues to monitor court activities of this suit.

The Joint Commission on the Accreditation of Hospitals circulated proposed revisions for the governing body and management sections of a revised Accreditation Manual for Hospitals. To prepare the Association's comments on the revision, copies of the proposed section were sent to a sample of COTH Chief Executive Officers selected to represent different types of teaching hospital

ownership, affiliation, and specialty. On the basis of membership comments, the Association submitted an extensive review of the proposed manual to the Joint Commission. In addition to particular concerns with specific JCAH recommended standards and interpretations, the Association expressed concern that the draft standards were an overly specific, cookbook approach to governance and management and that they failed to address the particular governance structures of university-owned and public hospitals. The Association continues to review revised drafts for the manual.

In February the Subcommittee on Health Care Matters of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) proposed new hospital reporting practices for related organizations and for funds held in trust by others. Abandoning the existing principle that combined financial statements should be prepared for related organizations controlled by the hospital, the AIC-PA's proposal advocated combined financial statements for the hospital and for "resources handled by an organization separate from the hospital...if, in substance, (resources) use for eventual distribution were limited to support activities managed by, or otherwise closely related to, the hospital." The Association testified before the AICPA Subcommittee objecting to the proposed reporting policy. The Association strongly recommended retaining control as the primary determinant of reporting requirements and suggested eight criteria for developing reporting guidelines and four types of control relationships. The Association continues to follow the activities of the AICPA and has asked to testify on any revised draft recommending reporting procedures for related organization funds and for funds held in trust by others.

The Association's program of teaching hospitals surveys combines four recurring surveys with special issue-oriented surveys. The regular surveys are the Educational Programs and Services Survey, the House Staff Policy Survey, the Income and Expense Survey for University-Owned Hospitals, and the Executive Salary Survey. The findings of these surveys are furnished to participating hospitals and, when appropriate, results have been publicly distributed. One special survey, the COTH Survey of Physical Plant and Capital Equipment Expenditures Required to Meet JCAH Standards, was conducted during the past year. Information from the 1977 survey will accompany a new survey to be submitted to the COTH membership in the upcoming year.

Communications

The Association employed a variety of publications, news releases, news conferences and personal interviews with representatives of the news media to communicate its views, studies and reports to its constituents, interested federal repre-

sentatives, and the general public.

Perhaps the largest news story to occur this year affecting the Association and its member medical schools was the U.S. Supreme Court decision in The Regents of the University of California v. Allan Bakke. The AAMC responded to news media inquiries shortly after the Court handed down the decision with a short statement and then after the decision had been analyzed, held a news conference which received extensive media coverage.

The major means by which the Association informs its constituents of federal and AAMC happenings is the President's Weekly Activities Report, which reaches more than 9,000 individuals 43 times a year. This Report covers events that have a direct effect on medical education, biomedical

research, and health care.

In addition to the Weekly Activities Report, other newsletters of a more specialized nature are: The COTH Report, which has a monthly circulation of 2,400; the OSR Report, circulated three times a year to all medical students; and STAR (Student Affairs Reporter), which is printed four times a year with a circulation of 900. The CAS Brief, a quarterly newsletter begun in 1975, is prepared by the staff of the AAMC Council of Academic Societies and is

distributed to individual CAS members through the auspices of the individual societies. Reporting on major public policy issues of particular interest to medical school faculty, the CAS Brief now reaches 14,000 readers.

The Association's Journal of Medical Education received a Distinguished Achievement Award from the Educational Press Association of America for

"excellence in educational journalism."

In fiscal 1978 the *Journal* published 1,034 pages of editorial material in the regular monthly issues, including 173 papers (83 regular articles, 75 Communications, and 15 Briefs). The *Journal* also continued to publish editorials, datagrams, book reviews, letters to the editor, and bibliographies provided by the National Library of Medicine. Monthly circulation averaged about 6,700.

The volume of manuscripts submitted to the *Journal* for consideration continued to run high. Papers received in 1977-78 totaled a record 429; 139 were accepted for publication, 201 were rejected, 11 were withdrawn, and 78 were pending as the

year ended.

About 32,000 copies of the annual Medical School Admission Requirements, 3,500 copies of the AAMC Directory of American Medical Education, and 6,000 copies of the AAMC Curriculum Directory were sold or distributed. Numerous other publications, such as directories, reports, papers, studies, and proceedings also were produced and distributed by the Association.

Information Systems

The Association has continued to expand the scope and increase the content and utility of the information systems which support its activities. These systems are now almost entirely on an inhouse computer system and the AAMC staff has available major data systems for students, faculty, and institutions.

Primary among the student information systems is the American Medical College Application System. This system supports the Association's centralized admission system by maintaining data on applicants to medical school. Products from this system are sent to medical schools and applicants on a daily basis, and rosters of applicants and summary statistics are sent to the schools periodically. In addition, the applicant information is available to Association personnel on an immediate basis for responding to telephone inquiries from both medical schools and applicants. The AMCAS system also generates a number of special reports throughout the year, and the data are used to answer specific questions which arise from schools or the Association staff. The information maintained in the AMCAS system is used as the basis for the Association's annual descriptive study of medical school applicants.

There are a number of other data systems that support the AMCAS system and provide information for the admissions process. Among these systems are the New MCAT Reference System, providing information on the New MCAT scores and questionnaire responses of applicants; the College System of information on all colleges in the United States; and the Coordinated Transfer Application System (COTRANS) of records of U.S. foreign medical students applying to U.S. medical schools.

Other data systems have been created to support the Association's research on students. These include systems to process information obtained from the Graduation and Financial Aid Questionnaires, both of which were in the field in early 1978.

Work is currently in process on the conversion of the remaining student information systems to inhouse operation. The major developing system is the enrolled medical student information system, which will become the central repository of information on medical students and will establish a career development database to follow medical school graduates into practices. In concert with the creation of the enrolled medical student information system, work is underway to facilitate historical and comparative studies of medical school applicants, medical students, and medical school graduates.

The Association maintains two major information systems on medical school faculty: The Faculty Roster System and the Faculty Salary Survey Information System. The Faculty Roster System has undergone a major conversion in the past year and currently exists on an on-line system for research focused on medical school faculty. The Faculty Roster System includes information on the background, current academic appointment, employment history, education and training of all salaried faculty at U.S. medical schools. Medical schools benefit from the reports from the system presenting data on faculty in an organized and systematic manner. Data from the Faculty Roster also have formed the basis for an annual descriptive study of salaried medical school faculty for the past three

The Faculty Salary Survey System is used to generate annual reports on medical school faculty salaries. The information is also available on a confidential, aggregated basis in response to special inquiries from schools.

The Association supports a number of information systems on institutions, the predominant being the Institutional Profile System, a repository for information on all medical schools. The data base is supported by a computer software package that allows immediate user retrieval of data from remote terminals to respond to requests for data from medical schools and other interested parties, as well as to support a variety of in-house research projects. In the past year, IPS has responded to 200 requests for information and has supplied data for a number of studies including Institutional Characteristics of U.S. Medical Schools: 1975-76, and a series of studies describing medical education institutions prepared for the Bureau of Health Manpower, DHEW.

The Association has developed an ancillary system to the Institutional Profile System to process Part I of the Liaison Committee on Medical Education Annual Questionnaire. This system generates

reports which compare the data for the current year with those reported in previous years.

Institutional data on teaching hospitals are also maintained. Annual surveys are conducted to obtain national information on housestaff stipends, benefits and training agreements, income, expenses, and general operating data for university-

owned hospitals; hospital and departmental executive compensation; and general operating, educational program, and service characteristics of teaching hospitals. This mass of information serves as the basis for a number of Association publications.

Treasurer's Report

The Association's Audit Committee met on September 13, 1978 and reviewed in detail the audited statements and the audit report for the fiscal year ended June 30, 1978. Meeting with the audit committee were representatives of Ernst & Ernst, the Association's auditors; the Association's legal counsel; and Association staff. On September 14, the Executive Council reviewed and accepted the final unqualified audit report.

Income for the year totaled \$8,909,319. Of that amount \$6,473,624 (72.66%) originated from general fund sources; \$648,528 (7.28%) from foundation grants; \$1,736,663 (19.49%) from federal government reimbursement contracts; and \$50,504

(.57%) from revolving funds.

Expense for the year totaled \$7,523,883, of which \$5,583,274 (74.21%) was chargeable to the continuing activities of the Association; \$405,512 (5.39%) to foundation grants; \$1,328,606 (17.66%) to federal cost reimbursement contracts; \$175,351 (2.33%) to council designated reserves; and \$31,140 (.41%) to revolving funds. Investment in fixed assets (net of depreciation) increased \$7,617 to \$435,803.

Balances in funds restricted by the grantor increased \$71,823 to \$368,856. After making provision for reserves in the amount of \$525,020; principally for equipment acquisition and replacement and MCAT and AMCAS development, unrestricted funds available for general purposes increased

\$813,021 to \$6,177,643—an amount equal to 82.11% of the expense recorded for the year. This reserve accumulation is within the directive of the Executive Council that the Association maintain as a goal an unrestricted reserve of 100% of the Association's annual operating budget. It is of continuing importance that an adequate reserve be maintained.

The level of Association income realized from general fund sources has stabilized. General fund income during fiscal year 1977 increased 1.06% above fiscal year 1976. The increase during fiscal

year 1978 just ended was also 1.06%.

The Association's financial position is strong. As we look to the future, however, and recognize the multitude of complex issues facing medical education, it is apparent that the demands on the Association's resources will continue unabated. General fund income over the last two years has been maintained at a constant level primarily by an increased return on invested funds. The budget for the current year is balanced with projected expenditures equal to anticipated income. Since a six percent inflation factor produces a requirement for an additional \$380,000 in general funds at current budget levels, it is evident that the Association must in the near future seek increased general fund revenue sources to support even the present level of program.

ASSOCIATION OF AMERICAN MEDICAL COLLEGES BALANCE SHEET June 30, 1978

ASSETS

Cash		\$ 71,805
Investments		
U.S. Treasury Bills	\$4,490,967	
Certificate of Deposit	4,050,000	8,540,967
Accounts Receivable		805,402
Deposits and Prepaid Items		26,041
Equipment (Net of Depreciation)		443,420
TOTAL ASSETS		\$9,887,635

LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCES

Liabilities		
Accounts Payable		\$ 495,507
Deferred Income		1,142,105
Fund Balances		
Fund Restricted by Grantor for Special Purposes		368,679
General Funds		
Funds Restricted for Plant Investment	\$ 296,856	
Funds Restricted by Board for Special	LIVE TO BUT I	
Purposes	963,425	
Investment in Fixed Assets	443,420	
Available for General Purposes	6,177,643	7,881,344
TOTAL LIABILITIES & FUND BALANCES		\$9.887.635

OPERATING STATEMENT Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 1978

SOURCE OF FUNDS

Income	
Dues and Service Fees from Members	\$1,624,052
Grants Restricted by Grantor	645,283
Cost Reimbursement Contracts	1,736,663
Special Services	3,754,008
Journal of Medical Education	80,998
Other Publications	349,889
Sundry (Interest - \$531,719)	718,426
TOTAL INCOME	\$8,909,319
Reserve for Special Legal Contingencies	29.547
Reserve for CAS Service Program	4.053
Reserve for Special Studies	31,956
Reserve for Data Processing Conversion	9,762
Reserve for Minority Programs	54,796
Reserve for Special Task Forces	45.237
TOTAL SOURCE OF FUNDS	\$9,084,670

USE OF FUNDS

Operating Expenses	
Salaries and Wages	\$3,722,430
Staff Benefits	518,912
Supplies and Services	2,638,914
Provision for Depreciation	82,049
Travel	561,578
TOTAL EXPENSES	\$7,523,883
Increase in Investment in Fixed Assets	
(Net of Depreciation)	7,618
Transfer to Board Reserved Funds for Special Programs	405,000
Reserve for Replacement of Equipment	120,020
Increase in Restricted Fund Balances	215,128
Increase in Funds Available for General Purposes	813,021
TOTAL USE OF FUNDS	\$9,084,670

AAMC Membership

TYPE	1976-77	1977-78
Institutional	115	115
Provisional Institutional	3	6
Affiliate	17	16
Graduate Affiliate	1	1
Academic Societies	60	60
Teaching Hospitals	400	399
Corresponding	4	8
Individual	1,944	1,824
Distinguished Service	43	44
Emeritus	71	70
Contributing	6	6
Sustaining	12	11

AAMC Committees

ADMISSIONS ASSESSMENT

Cheves McC. Smythe, Chairman Jack M. Colwill Joseph S. Gonnella David Jeppson Walter F. Leavell John McAnally Christine McGuire Frederick Waldman Leslie T. Webster

AUDIT

David L. Everhart, Chairman Jo Anne Brasel Jesse L. Steinfeld

BIOMEDICAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING

Robert M. Berne, Chairman Theodore Cooper Philip R. Dodge Harlyn Halvorson Charles Sanders David B. Skinner Samuel O. Thier Peter C. Whybrow

BORDEN AWARD

David B. Skinner, Chairman Francois M. Abboud William F. Ganong Louis J. Kettel Gerhard Werner

CAS NOMINATING

Robert M. Berne, Chairman Thomas M. Devlin G.W.M. Eggers, Jr. Rolla B. Hill, Jr. Mary Ellen Jones Samuel O. Thier Clarence S. Weldon

COD NOMINATING

Stanley M. Aronson, Chairman Ephraim Friedman James T. Hamlin, III Charles C. Lobeck Harry P. Ward

COTH NOMINATING

David D. Thompson, Chairman Daniel W. Capps David L. Everhart

COTH SPRING MEETING PLANNING

Stuart Marylander, Chairman Dennis R. Barry Robert E. Frank A.A. Gavazzi Bruce M. Perry David S. Weiner

CONTINUING MEDICAL EDUCATION

William D. Mayer, Chairman Richard M. Bergland Clement R. Brown Richard M. Caplan Carmine D. Clemente John E. Jones Charles A. Lewis Thomas C. Meyer Mitchell T. Rabkin Jacob R. Suker Stephen Tarnoff David Walthall

COORDINATING COUNCIL ON MEDICAL EDUCATION

AAMC MEMBERS:

John A. D. Cooper James E. Eckenhoff Ronald W. Estabrook

LIAISON COMMITTEE ON CONTINUING MEDICAL EDUCATION

AAMC MEMBERS:

John N. Lein William D. Mayer Jacob R. Suker

LIAISON COMMITTEE ON GRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION

AAMC MEMBERS:

Robert M. Heyssel Richard Janeway Thomas K. Oliver, Jr. August G. Swanson

LIAISON COMMITTEE ON MEDICAL EDUCATION

AAMC MEMBERS:

Edward C. Andrews, Jr.
Steven C. Beering
Ronald W. Estabrook
Christopher C. Fordham, III
John D. Kemph
Richard S. Ross

AAMC STUDENT PARTICIPANT:

Lee Michael Kaplan

FINANCE

Charles B. Womer, Chairman
Ivan L. Bennett, Jr.
Leonard W. Cronkhite, Jr.
John A. Gronvall
Rolla B. Hill, Jr.
Robert G. Petersdorf

FLEXNER AWARD

Daniel C. Tosteson, Chairman Truman O. Anderson George L. Baker Gary Dubois James V. Warren Irvin G. Wilmot

GOVERNANCE AND STRUCTURE

Daniel C. Tosteson, Chairman William G. Anlyan Sherman M. Mellinkoff Russell A. Nelson Charles C. Sprague

GRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION TASK FORCE

lack D. Myers, Chairman Steven C. Beering D. Kay Clawson Gordon W. Douglas Harriet P. Dustan Sandra Foote Spencer Foreman Charles Goulet Cheryl M. Gutmann Samuel B. Guze William P. Homan Wolfgang K. Joklik Donald N. Medearis, Jr. Dan Miller Stanley R. Nelson Duncan Neuhauser Ann S. Peterson Richard C. Reynolds Mitchell W. Spellman

GROUP ON BUSINESS AFFAIRS

STEERING

Warren H. Kennedy, Chairman
H. Paul Jolly, Jr., Executive Secretary
Harry W. Bernhardt
Lester H. Buryn
Michael Coleman
Reggie Graves
Jack M. Groves
William D. Howe
Jerry Huddleston
R. R. Neale
Mario Pasquale
Richard C. Spry
C. N. Stover, Jr.
George W. Warner

GROUP ON MEDICAL EDUCATION

STEERING

George L. Baker, Chairman James B. Erdmann, Executive Secretary

GROUP ON MEDICAL EDUCATION

STEERING (continued)

Robert A. Barbee Murray M. Kappelman Thomas C. Meyer Russell R. Moores David L. Silber Harold J. Simon

GROUP ON PUBLIC RELATIONS

STEERING

Frank J. Weaver, Chairman Charles Fentress, Executive Secretary Terry R. Barton Winifred A. Cox Hugh Harelson Ronald A. Key Mary Ann Lockwood J. Michael Mattsson Ruth N. Oliver Jack W. Righeimer

GROUP ON STUDENT AFFAIRS

STEERING

Marilyn Heins, Chairman
Robert J. Boerner, Executive Secretary
Martin S. Begun
Robert T. Binhammer
Frances D. French
Patricia Geisler
Andrew M. Goldner
M. Roberts Grover
Robert I. Keimowitz
Walter F. Leavell
W. Clifford Newman
Ann S. Peterson
Mitchell J. Rosenholtz
Paul Scoles
W. Albert Sullivan, Jr.

MINORITY AFFAIRS SECTION

Walter F. Leavell, Chairman Althea Alexander Anna C. Epps Robert Lee Marion Phillips Vivian W. Pinn

JOURNAL OF MEDICAL EDUCATION EDITORIAL BOARD

Richard P. Schmidt, Chairman Stephen Abrahamson John W. Corcoran Merrel D. Flair Henry W. Foster, Jr. Walter F. Leavell Edgar Lee, Jr. Ronald Louie J. Michael McGinnis Christine McGuire Ivan N. Mensh Jacqueline A. Noonan George G. Reader Richard C. Reynolds Mona M. Shangold C. Thomas Smith James C. Strickler John H. Westerman Miriam Willey

MANAGEMENT ADVANCEMENT PROGRAM

STEERING

Ivan L. Bennett, Jr., Chairman J. Robert Buchanan David L. Everhart John A. Gronvall Irving London Robert G. Petersdorf Clayton Rich Cheves McC. Smythe

MEDICARE SECTION 227

Charles B. Womer, Chairman Frederick J. Bonte Robert W. Heins Lawrence A. Hill William H. Luginbuhl Jerome H. Modell Hiram C. Polk, Jr.

MINORITY STUDENT OPPORTUNITIES IN MEDICINE TASK FORCE

Paul R. Elliott, Chairman Alonzo C. Atencio Raymond J. Barreras Herman R. Branson Linwood Custalow

MINORITY STUDENT OPPORTUNITIES IN MEDICINE TASK FORCE

(continued)

Doris A. Evans Christopher C. Fordham, III Walter F. Leavell George Lythcott Carter L. Marshall Louis W. Sullivan Derrick Taylor Neal A. Vanselow

NATIONAL CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE FOR THE SUPPORT OF MEDICAL EDUCATION

Mortimer M. Caplin, Chairman George Stinson, Vice Chairman Jack R. Aron G. Duncan Bauman Karl D. Bays Atherton Bean William R. Bowdoin Francis H. Burr Fletcher Byrom Maurice R. Chambers Albert G. Clav William K. Coblentz Allison Davis Leslie Davis Willie Davis Donald C. Dayton Dorothy Kirsten French Carl I. Gilbert Robert H. Goddard Stanford Goldblatt Melvin Greenberg Emmett H. Heitler Katharine Hepburn Charlton Heston Walter J. Hickel John R. Hill, Jr. Harold H. Hines, Ir. lerome H. Holland Mrs. Gilbert W. Humphrey Geraldine Joseph Jack Josey Robert H. Levi Florence Mahoney **Audrey Mars** Woods McCahill Archie R. McCardell Einar Mohn

NATIONAL CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE FOR THE SUPPORT OF MEDICAL EDUCATION (continued)

E. Howard Molisani C. A. Mundt Arturo Ortega Thomas F. Patton **Gregory Peck** Abraham Pritzker William Matson Roth Beurt SerVaas LeRoy B. Staver Richard B. Stoner Harold E. Thayer W. Clarke Wescoe Charles C. Wise, Jr. William Wolbach T. Evans Wychoff Stanton L. Young

NOMINATING

John W. Eckstein, Chairman Stanley M. Aronson Robert M. Berne David D. Thompson Leslie T. Webster

PLANNING COORDINATORS' GROUP

Howard Barnhard, Chairman H. Paul Jolly, Jr., Executive Secretary Ruth Haynor David I. Hopp James Nelson Carole Stapleton George Stuehler

RESOLUTIONS

Robert L. Van Citters, Chairman Carmine D. Clemente John W. Colloton Peter Shields

RIME PROGRAM PLANNING

Thomas C. Meyer, Chairman Gary M. Arsham Arthur S. Elstein Victor R. Neufeld T. Joseph Sheehan Frank T. Stritter

STUDENT FINANCING TASK FORCE

Bernard W. Nelson, Chairman James W. Bartlett J. Robert Buchanan Anna C. Epps William I. Ihlandfeldt Thomas A. Rado John P. Steward Robert L. Tuttle Glenn Walker

SUPPORT OF MEDICAL EDUCATION TASK FORCE

Stuart Bondurant, Chairman Stanley M. Aronson Thomas Bartlett Steven C. Beering Ivan L. Bennett, Jr. Frederick J. Bonte David R. Challoner John E. Chapman Ronald W. Estabrook Christopher C. Fordham, III John A. Gronvall William K. Hamilton Marilyn Heins Donald G. Herzberg Robert L. Hill lames Kelly Sherman M. Mellinkoff John Milton Richard H. Mov Mitchell T. Rabkin Paul Scoles Peter Shields

SUPPORT OF MEDICAL EDUCATION TASK FORCE

(continued)

Eugene L. Staples Edward J. Stemmler George Stinson Louis W. Sullivan Virginia Weldon George D. Zuidema

TECHNICAL STANDARDS FOR MEDICAL SCHOOL ADMISSION

M. Roy Schwarz, Chairman J. Robert Buchanan Gerald H. Holman John H. Morton Molly Osborne Malcolm Perry Jerome B. Posner Ann S. Peterson Alain B. Rossier Harold M. Visotsky

WOMEN IN MEDICINE PLANNING GROUP

Lynn Eckhert
Lynne Eddy
Shirley Fahey
Judith Frank
Mildred Gordon
Judith Krupka
Nancy Roeske
Miriam Rosenthal
Pearl Rosenberg
Elizabeth Tidball

AAMC Professional Staff

OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

President
John A. D. Cooper, M.D.
Vice President
John F. Sherman, Ph.D.
Special Assistant to the President
Kat Dolan
Special Assistant to the President
for Women in Medicine
Judith Braslow
Staff Counsel
Joseph A. Keyes, J.D.

Division of Business Affairs

Director and Assistant Secretary-Treasurer J. Trevor Thomas Business Manager Samuel Morey Controller William Martin Staff Assistant Diane John Carolyn Ulf Director, Computer Services Jesse Darnell Associate Director, Computer Services Michael McShane, Ph.D. Systems Analyst Jean Steele Systems Manager James Studley Programmer/Analyst Margaret Palmieri Jay Starry Austin Yingst

Division of Public Relations

Director
Charles Fentress

Division of Publications

Director
Merrill T. McCord
Assistant Editor
James Ingram

Division of Publications (continued)

Manuscript Editor Rosemarie D. Hensel Staff Editor Verna Groo

DEPARTMENT OF ACADEMIC AFFAIRS

Director
August G. Swanson, M.D.
Deputy Director
Thomas E. Morgan, M.D.
Senior Staff Associate
Mary H. Littlemeyer
Staff Associate
Martha Anderson, Ph.D.

Division of Biomedical Research

Director
Thomas E. Morgan, M.D.
Project Director, Study of Biomedical Researchers
Charles Sherman, Ph.D.
Staff Associate
Diane Newman

Division of Educational Measurement and Research

Director
James B. Erdmann, Ph.D.
Associate Director
Robert L. Beran, Ph.D.
Program Director, Personal Characteristics
Assessment
Xenia Tonesk, Ph.D.
Research Associate
Robert Jones
Research Assistant
Donna Potemken

Division of Student Programs

Director
Robert J. Boerner
Assistant Director, Special Programs
Suzanne P. Dulcan
Director, Minority Affairs
Dario O. Prieto

Division of Student Programs

(continued)

Research Associate
Juel Hodge
Staff Assistant
Janet Bickel

Division of Student Services

Director

Richard R. Randlett Associate Director Sandra K. Lehman Staff Assistant

Carla Winston

Manager

Alice Cherian Edward B. Gross Kathryn Waldman

Supervisor
Linda W. Carter
Josephine Graham
Virginia Johnson
Mansfield Russell
Gail Sherman

Terry White

Division of Student Studies

Director
Davis G. Johnson, Ph.D.
Research Associate
Janet Cuca
Research Assistant
Travis Gordon

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH SERVICES

Director James I. Hudson, M.D.

DEPARTMENT OF INSTITUTIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Director

Marjorie P. Wilson, M.D.
Assistant Director, Management

Assistant Director, Management Programs

Amber Jones Staff Associate

Peter Butler

Staff Assistant

Marcie Foster

Lynn Sukalo

Division of Accreditation

Director James R. Schofield, M.D.

Division of Accreditation

(continued)

Staff Assistant Joan Johnson

Division of Institutional Studies

Director Joseph A. Keyes, J.D.

DEPARTMENT OF TEACHING HOSPITALS

Director

Richard M. Knapp, Ph.D. Assistant Director James D. Bentley, Ph.D. Senior Staff Associate

Armand Checker Joseph Isaacs

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND POLICY DEVELOPMENT

Director

Thomas J. Kennedy, Jr., M.D. Deputy Director

H. Paul Jolly, Jr., Ph.D.

Legislative Analyst Judith Braslow

Steven Grossman, J.D.

Division of Operational Studies

Director

H. Paul Jolly, Jr., Ph.D.

Senior Staff Associate

Joseph Rosenthal

Staff Associate

Betty Higgins

Operations Manager, Faculty Roster

Aarolyn Galbraith

Research Assistant

Frances Gragg

Staff Assistant

Cynthia Scott

DIVISION OF EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES AND PROGRAMS

Director

Emanuel Suter, M.D.

Staff Associate

Wendy Waddell

Project Coordinator

Alison Connell

Staff Assistant

Vickilyn Gigante